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   AS FILED WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION ON SEPTEMBER 22, 1995 
  
                                                  REGISTRATION NO. 33- 
================================================================================ 
                       SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION 
                             Washington, D.C. 20549 
                             --------------------- 
                                    FORM S-3 
            REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933 
                             --------------------- 
                          THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
             (Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter) 
                             --------------------- 
  
 
                                                 
                       DELAWARE                                      73-0569878 
             (State or other jurisdiction                         (I.R.S. Employer 
           of incorporation or organization)                   Identification Number) 
 
                                                                J. FURMAN LEWIS, ESQ. 
                                                      SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT AND GENERAL COUNSEL 
                  ONE WILLIAMS CENTER                       THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
                 TULSA, OKLAHOMA 74172                           ONE WILLIAMS CENTER 
                    (918) 588-2000                              TULSA, OKLAHOMA 74172 
           (Address, including zip code, and                       (918) 588-2000 
        telephone number, including area code,         (Name, address, including zip code, and 
      of registrant's principal executive office)      telephone number, including area code, 
                                                                of agent for service) 
 
  
                             --------------------- 
                                    Copy to: 
  
                             KEITH L. KEARNEY, ESQ. 
                             DAVIS POLK & WARDWELL 
                              450 LEXINGTON AVENUE 
                            NEW YORK, NEW YORK 10017 
                                 (212) 450-4000 
                             --------------------- 
     APPROXIMATE DATE OF COMMENCEMENT OF PROPOSED SALE TO THE PUBLIC: From time 
to time after the effective date of this Registration Statement. 
  
     If the only securities being registered on this form are to be offered 
pursuant to dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following 
box.  / / 
  
     If any of the securities being registered on this form are to be offered on 
a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 
1933, other than securities offered only in connection with dividend or interest 
reinvestment plans, check the following box.  /X/ 
  
     If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering 
pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box 
and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier 
effective registration statement for the same offering.  / / 
  
     If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) 
under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act 
registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement 
for the same offering.  / / 
  
     If delivery of the prospectus is expected to be made pursuant to Rule 434, 
please check the following box.  / / 
  
                        CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE 
  
 
 
============================================================================================================ 
                                                               PROPOSED         PROPOSED 
                                                                MAXIMUM         MAXIMUM         AMOUNT OF 
TITLE OF EACH CLASS OF                        AMOUNT TO BE  OFFERING PRICE AGGREGATE OFFERING  REGISTRATION 
SECURITIES TO BE REGISTERED                    REGISTERED     PER UNIT(1)       PRICE(1)           FEE 
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------  
                                                                                  
Common Stock, $1.00 par value............... 1,197,618 shares     $38.25      $45,808,889        $15,796 
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
Preferred Stock Purchase Rights(2)..........     598,809 



============================================================================================================ 
 
  
(1) Estimated for the sole purpose of computing the registration fee. 
  
(2) Preferred Stock Purchase Rights (the "Rights") are evidenced by certificates 
    for shares of the Common Stock and automatically trade with the Common 
    Stock. Value attributable to such Rights, if any, is reflected in the market 
    price of the Common Stock. 
  
     The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or 
dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall 
file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration 
Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of 
the Securities Act of 1933 or until the Registration Statement shall become 
effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), 
may determine. 
================================================================================ 
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*************************************************************************** 
*                                                                         * 
*  INFORMATION CONTAINED HEREIN IS SUBJECT TO COMPLETION OR AMENDMENT. A  * 
*  REGISTRATION STATEMENT RELATING TO THESE SECURITIES HAS BEEN FILED     * 
*  WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION. THESE SECURITIES MAY NOT  * 
*  BE SOLD NOR MAY OFFERS TO BUY BE ACCEPTED PRIOR TO THE TIME THE        * 
*  REGISTRATION STATEMENT BECOMES EFFECTIVE. THIS PROSPECTUS SHALL NOT    * 
*  CONSTITUTE AN OFFER TO SELL OR THE SOLICITATION OF AN OFFER TO BUY     * 
*  NOR SHALL THERE BE ANY SALE OF THESE SECURITIES IN ANY STATE IN WHICH  * 
*  SUCH OFFER, SOLICITATION OR SALE WOULD BE UNLAWFUL PRIOR TO            * 
*  REGISTRATION OR QUALIFICATION UNDER THE SECURITIES LAWS OF ANY SUCH    * 
*  STATE.                                                                 * 
*                                                                         * 
*************************************************************************** 
 
  
                SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED SEPTEMBER 22, 1995 
  
PROSPECTUS 
  
                                1,197,618 SHARES 
  
                          THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
  
                                  COMMON STOCK 
  
                               ($1.00 PAR VALUE) 
  
                             --------------------- 
  
     All the shares of Common Stock of The Williams Companies, Inc. ("Williams" 
or the "Company") being offered hereby (the "Shares") are held by Williams 
Holdings of Delaware, Inc. (the "Selling Stockholder"), a wholly-owned 
subsidiary of the Company. 
  
     Shares may, from time to time, be offered for sale and sold in transactions 
executed on the New York Stock Exchange or other exchanges on which the Shares 
may be traded, in the over-the-counter market, in negotiated transactions or 
through other means. Sales may be effected at market prices prevailing at the 
time of sale or at such other prices as may be negotiated. The Company's Common 
Stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange and the Pacific Stock Exchange. 
  
                             --------------------- 
  
THESE SECURITIES HAVE NOT BEEN APPROVED OR DISAPPROVED BY THE SECURITIES AND 
      EXCHANGE COMMISSION OR ANY STATE SECURITIES COMMISSION NOR HAS THE 
          SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION OR ANY STATE SECURITIES 
            COMMISSION PASSED UPON THE ACCURACY OR ADEQUACY OF THIS 
              PROSPECTUS. ANY REPRESENTATION TO THE CONTRARY IS A 
                               CRIMINAL OFFENSE. 
  
                             --------------------- 
  
     The Selling Stockholder may sell the Shares through underwriters, dealers 
or agents, or directly to one or more institutional purchasers. This Prospectus 
will be supplemented by a prospectus supplement or supplements (the "Prospectus 
Supplement") and will set forth the names of underwriters or agents, if any, any 
applicable commissions or discounts and the net proceeds to the Selling 
Stockholder from any such sale. See "Plan of Distribution" for possible 
indemnification arrangements for underwriters, dealers and agents. 
  
September   , 1995 
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     NO PERSON IS AUTHORIZED TO GIVE ANY INFORMATION OR TO MAKE ANY 
REPRESENTATION OTHER THAN AS CONTAINED IN THIS PROSPECTUS IN CONNECTION WITH THE 
OFFERING DESCRIBED HEREIN. 
  
                             AVAILABLE INFORMATION 
  
     The Company is subject to the informational requirements of the Securities 
Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act") and, in accordance therewith, files 
reports, proxy or information statements and other information with the 
Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission"). This Prospectus contains 
information concerning the Company but does not contain all of the information 
set forth in the Registration Statement and exhibits thereto which the Company 
has filed with the Commission under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "Securities 
Act"). Such reports, proxy or information statements, Registration Statement and 
exhibits and other information filed by the Company with the Commission can be 
inspected at the public reference facilities maintained by the Commission at 
Room 1024, 450 Fifth Street., N.W., Washington, D.C. 20549, and should also be 
available for inspection and copying at the Regional Offices of the Commission 
located at 7 World Trade Center, New York, New York 10048, and Northwestern 
Atrium Center, 500 West Madison Street, Suite 1400, Chicago, Illinois 60661. 
Copies of such material can be obtained from the Public Reference Section of the 
Commission at 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20549, at prescribed 
rates. Such reports, proxy or information statements, Registration Statement and 
exhibits and other information concerning the Company can also be inspected at 
the offices of the New York Stock Exchange, Inc., 20 Broad Street, New York, New 
York 10005, and the Pacific Stock Exchange, Inc., 301 Pine Street, San 
Francisco, California 94104 and 233 South Beaudry Avenue, Los Angeles, 
California 90014. 
  
                INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE 
  
     This Prospectus incorporates by reference documents filed by the Company 
which are not presented herein or delivered herewith. These documents are 
available from The Williams Companies, Inc., One Williams Center, Tulsa, 
Oklahoma 74172, (918) 588-2000, Attention: Corporate Secretary. 
  
     The following documents, heretofore filed by the Company with the 
Commission pursuant to the Exchange Act, are hereby incorporated by reference in 
this Prospectus: 
  
     1. the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 
        1994; 
  
     2. the Company's Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 
        31, 1995 and June 30, 1995; 
  
     3. the Company's Current Reports on Form 8-K dated January 11, 1995, 
        January 31, 1995 and May 4, 1995; 
  
     4. the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K/A dated March 29, 1995, 
        excluding item 8 of Transco Energy Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K 
        for the fiscal year ended December 31, 1994, which 10-K is incorporated 
        by reference in the Form 8-K/A; 
  
     5. the Proxy Statement of the Company dated March 18, 1995; and 
  
     6. the Company's Registration Statement on Form 8-A dated February 6, 1986 
        and the Company's Registration Statement on Form 8-B dated August 20, 
        1987. 
  
     All documents filed by the Company pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 
15(d) of the Exchange Act subsequent to the date of this Prospectus and prior to 
the termination of the offering of the Shares hereunder shall be deemed to be 
incorporated by reference herein and to be a part hereof from the date of the 
filing of such reports and documents. Any statement contained in a document 
incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference herein shall be deemed to 
be modified or superseded for the purposes of this Prospectus to the extent that 
a statement contained herein or in any other subsequently filed document which 
also is or is deemed to be incorporated by reference herein modifies or 
supersedes such statement. Any statement so modified or superseded shall not be 
deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this 
Prospectus. 
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                                  THE COMPANY 
  
     The Company, through subsidiaries, is engaged in the transportation and 
sale of natural gas and related activities, natural gas gathering and processing 
operations, the transportation of petroleum products, the telecommunications 
business and provides a variety of other products and services to the energy 
industry and financial institutions. In January of 1995 the Company sold a major 
portion of its telecommunications assets and in May of 1995 the Company 
completed the acquisition of Transco Energy Company which, through its 
subsidiaries, transports natural gas to markets in the eastern half of the 
United States. The Company's subsidiaries currently own and operate: (i) four 
interstate natural gas pipeline systems and have a fifty percent interest in a 
fifth; (ii) a common carrier petroleum products pipeline system; and (iii) 
natural gas gathering and processing facilities and production properties. The 
Company also markets natural gas and natural gas liquids. The Company's 
telecommunications subsidiaries offer data, voice and video-related products and 
services and customer premises equipment nationwide. The Company also has 
investments in the equity of certain other companies. 
  
     The Company's principal executive offices are located at One Williams 
Center, Tulsa, Oklahoma 74172, and its telephone number is (918) 588-2000. 
  
                                USE OF PROCEEDS 
  
     Except as otherwise set forth in any Prospectus Supplement, the net 
proceeds to be received by the Selling Stockholder from the sale of the Shares 
will be used for general corporate purposes. The Selling Stockholder is a 
wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company. 
  
                                        3 
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                   PRICE RANGE OF COMMON STOCK AND DIVIDENDS 
  
     The shares of Common Stock of The Williams Companies, Inc. (the "Williams 
Common Stock") are traded on the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") under the 
trading symbol "WMB". The following table sets forth the high and low sales 
prices of Williams Common Stock on the NYSE Composite Tape and the cash 
dividends declared on the Williams Common Stock during each quarter presented. 
  
 
 
                                                                                     CASH 
                                                                                   DIVIDENDS 
                                                                  HIGH     LOW       PAID 
                                                                 ------   ------   --------- 
                                                                           
    1993 
      First Quarter............................................ $24 3/16 $17 15/16   $0.19 
      Second Quarter...........................................  27 9/16  23 3/8      0.19 
      Third Quarter............................................  31 7/8   26 1/4      0.19 
      Fourth Quarter...........................................  31 3/16  24 3/8      0.21 
    1994 
      First Quarter............................................  27 3/8   22 3/8      0.21 
      Second Quarter...........................................  30 5/8   22 1/8      0.21 
      Third Quarter............................................  33 3/8   28          0.21 
      Fourth Quarter...........................................  30 1/2   23 1/4      0.21 
    1995 
      First Quarter............................................  30 7/8   24 1/2      0.27 
      Second Quarter...........................................  35 3/4   30 1/4      0.27 
      Third Quarter............................................  39 1/2   34 3/8      0.27 
      (through September 20, 1995) 
 
  
     On September 20, 1995, the reported closing sale price of Williams Common 
Stock on the NYSE Composite Tape was $38.25 per share. There were approximately 
14,391 holders of Williams Common Stock of record as of September 20, 1995. 
  
     Holders of Williams Common Stock are entitled to dividends as declared by 
the Company's Board of Directors. Debt instruments of certain subsidiaries of 
the Company limit the amount of dividend payments to the Company which may 
adversely impact the funds available to the Company to pay dividends on any 
preferred stock and Williams Common Stock. 
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                        DESCRIPTION OF THE CAPITAL STOCK 
  
     The following description of the material terms of the Company's Capital 
Stock does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by 
reference to the Company's Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended, 
and By-laws, which are incorporated by reference in this Registration Statement. 
  
                      DESCRIPTION OF WILLIAMS COMMON STOCK 
  
     As of September 15, 1995, there were 240,000,000 shares of Williams Common 
Stock authorized and 102,107,196 outstanding (excluding 2,839,714 shares of 
Williams Common Stock then held by the Company and its subsidiaries.) 
  
     Holders of Williams Common Stock are entitled to dividends as declared by 
the Company's Board of Directors. Debt instruments of certain subsidiaries of 
the Company limit the amount of dividend payments to the Company which may 
adversely impact the funds available to the Company to pay dividends on any 
preferred stock and Williams Common Stock. 
  
     Subject to the rights of the holders of any outstanding shares of any 
preferred stock of the Company, holders of Williams Common Stock are entitled to 
cast one vote for each share held of record on all matters. Voting securities do 
not have cumulative voting rights. This means holders of more than 50 percent of 
the voting power of all securities outstanding voting for the election of 
directors can elect 100 percent of the directors if they choose to do so; and in 
such event, the holders of the remaining voting power will not be able to elect 
any person or persons to the Company's Board of Directors. 
  
     Shareholders have no preemptive or subscription rights upon the issuance of 
additional shares of the Company's stock of any class or series. Upon 
liquidation or dissolution of the Company, whether voluntary or involuntary, the 
holders of Williams Common Stock are entitled to share ratably in the assets of 
the Company available for distribution after provision for creditors and holders 
of preferred stock. All of the issued and outstanding shares of Williams Common 
Stock are duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and will not be subject to 
further calls or assessments. 
  
     Each share of Williams Common Stock has 0.50 Preferred Stock Purchase 
Rights ("Rights") attached unless and until the Rights are redeemed. 
  
                           DESCRIPTION OF THE RIGHTS 
  
     The following description of the material terms of the Rights does not 
purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the 
Amended and Restated Rights Agreement, dated as of July 12, 1988, between the 
Company and First Chicago Trust Company of New York which is incorporated by 
reference in this Registration Statement. 
  
     Rights are evidenced by certificates for Williams Common Stock and will 
automatically trade with such Williams Common Stock unless and until they become 
exercisable or are redeemed. If and when the Rights become exercisable, Rights 
certificates will be distributed and the Rights will become separately 
tradeable. 
  
     Each Right entitles the holder thereof to purchase from the Company one 
two-hundredth of a share of the Company's Series A Preferred Stock for a price 
of $75 subject to adjustments. The Rights become exercisable after the tenth day 
following the date (the "Stock Acquisition Date") on which a public announcement 
is made that any person (an "Acquiring Person") has acquired beneficial 
ownership of 20 percent or more of the outstanding shares of Williams Common 
Stock or 10 business days following the commencement of (or a public 
announcement of an intention to make) a tender or exchange offer if, upon 
consummation thereof, the person or group proposing such offer would be 
beneficial owner of 30 percent or more of the outstanding shares of Williams 
Common Stock. The Rights expire on the earlier of (i) February 6, 1996 or (ii) 
the date on which the Rights are redeemed. The Company is entitled to redeem in 
whole, but not in part, the Rights at any time until 30 days following the Stock 
Acquisition Date, at a redemption price of $.05 per Right. 
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     In the event that, anytime following the Stock Acquisition Date, the 
Company is acquired in a merger or other business combination transaction or 50 
percent or more of its assets or earning power is sold, provision shall be made 
so that each holder of a Right will thereafter have the right to receive, upon 
the exercise thereof at the then current Purchase Price (as defined in the 
rights agreement for the Rights) of the Right, common stock of the acquiring 
entity which has a value of two times the Purchase Price of the Right. Following 
the occurrence of any of the events described above in this paragraph, any 
Rights that are or were beneficially owned by an Acquiring Person or affiliates 
or associates of any Acquiring Person will immediately become null and void. 
  
     Holders of the Rights have no right to vote or to receive dividends. 
  
                       DESCRIPTION OF THE PREFERRED STOCK 
  
     The Company is authorized to issue up to 30,000,000 shares of Preferred 
Stock, par value $1.00 per share, in one or more series. The only preferred 
stock of the Company currently outstanding consists of 2.5 million shares of its 
series of $3.50 Convertible Preferred Stock (the "$3.50 Shares") and 869,552 
shares of its series $2.21 Preferred Stock (the "$2.21 Shares" which together 
with the $3.50 Shares comprise the "Preferred Stock"). The Preferred Stock ranks 
senior to Williams Common Stock upon liquidation and as to dividends and 
redemption. If dividends or amounts payable on liquidation are not paid in full 
on the Preferred Stock of all series, then all series share ratably in the 
amount available therefor. 
  
     Holders of the shares of the Preferred Stock are entitled to receive, when 
and if declared by the Company's Board of Directors, annual cash dividends 
payable in quarterly installments which are cumulative. Dividends are payable to 
holders of record as they appear on the stock books of the Company on such 
record dates not more than 60 nor less than 10 days preceding the payment dates 
as shall be fixed by the Board of Directors. 
  
     Unless full cumulative dividends on the Preferred Stock and any stock 
ranking on parity with the Preferred Stock as to dividends or upon liquidation 
("Parity Stock") have been paid or funds have been set apart for payment thereon 
through the current dividend period with respect to the Preferred Stock and any 
Parity Stock, the Company may not (i) declare or pay any dividend or 
distribution on any junior stock of the Company or (ii) redeem or set apart 
funds for the purchase or redemption of any junior stock. 
  
     In the event of any liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Company, 
the holders of shares of the Preferred Stock are entitled to receive out of 
assets of the Company available for distribution to shareholders, before any 
distribution of assets is made to holders of Williams Common Stock, liquidating 
distributions plus dividends accrued and accumulated but unpaid to the 
redemption date. If upon any liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the 
Company, the amounts payable with respect to the Preferred Stock and any Parity 
Stock are not paid in full, the holders of the Preferred Stock and any Parity 
Stock of the Company will share ratably in any such distribution of assets in 
proportion to the full respective preferential amounts to which they are 
entitled. After payment of the full amount of the liquidating distribution to 
which they are entitled, the holders of shares of the Preferred Stock will not 
be entitled to any further participation in any distribution of assets by the 
Company. Neither a consolidation or merger of the Company with another 
corporation nor a sale or transfer of all or part of the Company's assets for 
cash or securities shall be considered a liquidation, dissolution or winding up 
of the Company. 
  
     The Preferred Stock is not subject to any mandatory redemption or sinking 
fund provision. The Preferred Stock is redeemable on at least 30 but not more 
than 60 days' notice, at the option of the Company, in whole or in part, with 
respect to the $2.21 Shares, at any time on and after September 1, 1997 at a 
redemption price equal to $25 per share and with respect to the $3.50 Shares, at 
any time on and after November 1, 1999, in whole or in part, at a redemption 
price initially equal to $51.40 per share and declining ratably to $50.00 per 
share on November 1, 2003, plus, in both cases, dividends accrued and 
accumulated but unpaid to the redemption date. If less than all the outstanding 
shares of the Preferred Stock are to be redeemed, the Company will select those 
to be redeemed by lot or a substantially equivalent method. 
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     Except as indicated below, the holders of shares of the Preferred Stock 
have no voting rights. If the equivalent of six quarterly dividends payable on 
the Preferred Stock or on any other preferred stock is in arrears, the number of 
directors of the Company will be increased by two and the holders of all 
outstanding shares of the Preferred Stock, voting as a single class without 
regard to series, will be entitled to elect the additional two directors until 
all dividends in arrears have been paid or declared and set apart for payment. 
  
     The $2.21 Shares are not convertible into, or exchangeable for, shares of 
Williams Common Stock. Each preferred share of the $3.50 Shares is convertible 
at the option of the holder thereof into 1.5625 shares of Williams Common Stock 
subject to certain anti-dilution adjustments. The Preferred Stock has no 
preemptive rights. All of the Preferred Stock are fully paid and nonassessable. 
The Preferred Stock may not be called, retired or in any way redeemed, except 
pursuant to the redemption provisions set out above. 
  
                              SELLING STOCKHOLDER 
  
     The Selling Stockholder owns the Shares that may be offered hereby. The 
Shares constitute all of the shares of Williams Common Stock held by the Selling 
Stockholder prior to this offering. The Selling Stockholder acquired the Shares 
over a period from August 29, 1994 through November 30, 1994, in various 
open-market transactions. 
  
                              PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION 
  
     The Selling Stockholder may sell the Shares through underwriters, dealers 
or agents, or directly to a limited number of purchasers or to a single 
purchaser. A Prospectus Supplement with respect to the Shares offered thereby 
will set forth the terms of the offering of such Shares, including the name or 
names of any underwriters, dealers or agents, the purchase price of such Shares 
and the proceeds to the Selling Stockholder from such sale, any underwriting 
discounts and other items constituting underwriters' compensation, the public 
offering price and any discounts or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to 
dealers. The public offering price and any discounts or concessions allowed or 
reallowed or paid to dealers may be changed from time to time. 
  
     If underwriters are involved in the sale, the Shares will be acquired by 
the underwriters for their own account and may be resold from time to time in 
one or more transactions, including negotiated transactions, at a fixed public 
offering price or at varying prices determined at the time of sale. The 
underwriter or underwriters with respect to a particular underwritten offering 
of Shares will be named in the Prospectus Supplement relating to such offering 
and, if an underwriting syndicate is used, the managing underwriter or 
underwriters will be set forth on the cover page of such Prospectus Supplement. 
Unless otherwise set forth in such Prospectus Supplement, the obligations of the 
underwriters to purchase the Shares will be subject to certain conditions 
precedent, and the underwriters will be obligated to purchase all such Shares if 
any are purchased. 
  
     Shares may be sold directly by the Selling Stockholder or through agents 
designated by the Selling Stockholder from time to time. Any such agent, who may 
be deemed to be an underwriter as that term is defined in the Securities Act, 
involved in the offer or sale of any of the Shares will be named, and any 
commissions payable by the Selling Stockholder to such agent will be set forth, 
in the Prospectus Supplement relating to such offer or sale. Unless otherwise 
indicated in such Prospectus Supplement, any such agent will be acting on a best 
efforts basis for the period of its appointment. 
  
     If sold through agents, the Shares offered hereby may be sold from time to 
time through such agents, by means of (i) ordinary brokers' transactions, (ii) 
block transactions (which may involve crosses) in accordance with the rules of 
the New York Stock Exchange (Exchange), in which such agent may attempt to sell 
the Shares as agent but may position and resell all or a portion of the blocks 
as principal, (iii) "fixed price offerings" off the floor of the Exchange or 
"exchange distributions" and "special offerings" in accordance with the rules of 
the Exchange or (iv) a combination of any such methods of sale, in each case at 
market prices prevailing at the time of sale in the case of transactions on the 
Exchange and at negotiated prices related to prevailing market prices in the 
case of transactions off the floor of the Exchange. In connection therewith, 
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distributors' or sellers' commissions may be paid or allowed that will not 
exceed those customary in the types of transactions involved. If an agent 
purchases Shares as principal, such stock may be resold by any of the methods of 
sale described above. 
  
     From time to time an agent may conduct a "fixed price offering" of Shares 
covered by this Prospectus off the floor of the Exchange. In such case, such 
agent would purchase a block of the Shares from the Selling Stockholder and 
would form a group of selected dealers to participate in the resale of such 
Shares. Any such offering would be described in a Prospectus Supplement setting 
forth the terms of the offering and the number of the Shares being offered. It 
is also possible that an agent may conduct from time to time "special offerings" 
or "exchange distributions" in accordance with the rules of the Exchange. Any 
such offering or distribution would be described in a Prospectus Supplement at 
the time thereof. 
  
     If a dealer is used in the sale of the Shares, the Selling Stockholder 
would sell such Shares to the dealer, as principal. The dealer may then resell 
such Shares to the public at varying prices to be determined by such dealer at 
the time of resale. The name of any dealer involved in a particular offering of 
Shares and any discounts or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to the 
dealer will be set forth in the Prospectus Supplement relating to such offering. 
  
     Subject to certain conditions, the Company and the Selling Stockholder may 
agree to indemnify the several underwriters, agents or dealers and their 
controlling persons against certain civil liabilities, including certain 
liabilities under the Securities Act, or to have the Company and the Selling 
Stockholder contribute to payments any such person may be required to make in 
respect hereof. Agents, underwriters and dealers may engage in transactions with 
or perform services for the Company and the Selling Stockholder in the ordinary 
course of business. 
  
                                 LEGAL OPINIONS 
  
     The legal validity of the Shares offered hereby will be passed upon for the 
Company and Selling Stockholder by J. Furman Lewis, Esq., Senior Vice President 
and General Counsel of the Company, and for any underwriters, dealers or agents 
by Davis Polk & Wardwell. 
  
                                    EXPERTS 
  
     The consolidated financial statements and schedules included in the 
Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 1994, 
incorporated by reference in this Prospectus and Registration Statement, have 
been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent auditors, as set forth in their 
report thereon appearing therein and incorporated herein by reference. The 
financial statements and schedules referred to above are incorporated herein by 
reference in reliance upon such report given upon the authority of such firm as 
experts in accounting and auditing. 
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                                    PART II 
  
                     INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS 
  
ITEM 14. OTHER EXPENSES OF ISSUANCE AND DISTRIBUTION. 
  
     The following table sets forth the estimated expenses in connection with 
the offering of the Shares, all of which will be borne by Williams. 
  
 
                                                                              
    SEC Registration Fee......................................................  $ 15,796 
    Blue Sky Fees and Expenses................................................    10,000 
    Accounting Fees and Expenses..............................................    10,000 
    Legal Fees and Expenses...................................................    25,000 
    Printing..................................................................    30,000 
    Miscellaneous.............................................................     9,204 
                                                                                -------- 
              TOTAL...........................................................  $100,000 
                                                                                ======== 
 
  
ITEM 15. INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS. 
  
     The Company, a Delaware corporation, is empowered by Section 145 of the 
General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, subject to the procedures and 
limitations stated therein, to indemnify any person against expenses (including 
attorneys' fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and 
reasonably incurred by them in connection with any threatened, pending or 
completed action, suit or proceeding in which such person is made party by 
reason of their being or having been a director, officer, employee or agent of 
the Company. The statute provides that indemnification pursuant to its 
provisions is not exclusive of other rights of indemnification to which a person 
may be entitled under any by-law, agreement, vote of stockholders or 
disinterested directors, or otherwise. The By-laws of the Company provide for 
indemnification by the Company of its directors and officers to the fullest 
extent permitted by the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware. In 
addition, the Company has entered into indemnity agreements with its directors 
and certain officers providing for, among other things, the indemnification of 
and the advancing of expenses to such individuals to the fullest extent 
permitted by law, and to the extent insurance is maintained, for the continued 
coverage of such individuals. 
  
     Policies of insurance are maintained by the Company under which the 
directors and officers of the Company are insured, within the limits and subject 
to the limitations of the policies, against certain expenses in connection with 
the defense of actions, suits or proceedings, and certain liabilities which 
might be imposed as a result of such actions, suits or proceedings, to which 
they are parties by reason of being or having been such directors or officers. 
  
ITEM 16. EXHIBITS. 
  
 
 
      EXHIBIT 
       NUMBER                                        EXHIBIT 
-------------------- ------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
                   
         1.1         -- Form of Sales Agency Agreement 
        *4.1         -- Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Company (filed as 
                        Exhibit 4(a) to Form 8-B Registration Statement filed August 20, 
                        1987). 
        *4.2         -- Certificate of Amendment of Restated Certificate of Incorporation of 
                        the Company, dated May 20, 1994 (filed as Exhibit 3(d) to Form 10-K 
                        for the year ended December 31, 1994). 
        *4.3         -- Certificate of designation with respect to the $2.21 Cumulative 
                        Preferred Stock (filed as Exhibit 4.3 to the Registration Statement 
                        on Form S-3 filed August 19, 1992). 
        *4.4         -- Certificate of Increase of Authorized Number of Shares of Series A 
                        Junior Participating Preferred Stock (filed as Exhibit 3(c) to Form 
                        10-K for the year ended December 31, 1988). 
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      EXHIBIT 
       NUMBER                                        EXHIBIT 
-------------------- ------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
                   
        *4.5         -- Form of Certificate of Designation Preferences and Rights with 
                        respect to the $3.50 Cumulative Convertible Preferred Stock (filed as 
                        Exhibit 4.1 to Amendment No. 2 to Form S-4 Registration Statement No. 
                        33-57639, filed March 30, 1995). 
        *4.6         -- Amended and Restated Rights Agreement, dated as of July 12, 1988, 
                        between the Company and First Chicago Trust Company of New York 
                        (filed as Exhibit 4(c) to Form 8, dated July 28, 1988). 
        *4.6         -- By-laws of the Company (filed as Exhibit 3 to Form 10-Q for the 
                        quarter ended September 30, 1993). 
        *4.7         -- U.S. $800,000,000 Credit Agreement, dated as of February 23, 1995, 
                        among the Company and certain of its subsidiaries and the banks named 
                        therein and Citibank, N.A., as agent (filed as Exhibit 4(b) to Form 
                        10-K for the year ended December 31, 1994). 
        *4.8         -- First Amendment, dated as of June 15, 1995, to Exhibit 4.7 above 
                        (filed as Exhibit 4.9 to the Northwest Pipeline Corporation Form S-3 
                        Registration Statement No. 33-62639 filed, September 14, 1995). 
        *4.9         -- 6% Convertible Subordinated Debenture Due 2005 and Warrant to 
                        Purchase Common Stock issued to Williams Holdings of Delaware on 
                        April 15, 1995 (filed as Exhibit 4.10 to Form S-8 Registration 
                        Statement No. 33-58969, filed May 1, 1995). 
         5.1         -- Opinion and Consent of J. Furman Lewis, Esq., Senior Vice President 
                        and General Counsel of the Company. 
       *12.1         -- Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Combined Fixed Charges and 
                        Preferred Stock Dividend Requirements (filed as Exhibit 12 to Form 
                        10-K for the year ended December 31, 1994). 
        23.1         -- Consent of Ernst & Young LLP. 
        23.2         -- Consent of J. Furman Lewis, Esq. (contained in Exhibit 5.1) 
        24.1         -- Power of Attorney. 
 
  
--------------- 
  
* Each such exhibit has heretofore been filed with the Securities and Exchange 
  Commission as part of the filing indicated and is incorporated herein by 
  reference. 
  
ITEM 17. UNDERTAKINGS. 
  
     (a) Rule 415 Offering. The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes: 
  
          (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being 
     made, a post-effective amendment to this Registration Statement; 
  
             (i) To include any Prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the 
        Securities Act of 1933; 
  
             (ii) To reflect in the Prospectus any facts or events arising after 
        the effective date of the Registration Statement (or the most recent 
        post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the 
        aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth 
        in the Registration Statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any 
        increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total 
        dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was 
        registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated 
        maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed 
        with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the 
        changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20 percent change 
        in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of 
        Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement; and 
  
             (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan 
        of distribution not previously disclosed in the Registration Statement 
        or any material change to such information in the Registration 
        Statement; 
  
                                      II-2 
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             provided, however, that paragraphs (a)(1)(i) and (a)(1)(ii) do not 
        apply if the Registration Statement is on Form S-3 or Form S-8, and the 
        information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by 
        those paragraphs is contained in periodic reports filed by the 
        Registrant pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange 
        Act of 1934 that are incorporated by reference in the Registration 
        Statement. 
  
          (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the 
     Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed 
     to be a new Registration Statement relating to the securities offered 
     therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed 
     to be the initial bona fide offering thereof. 
  
          (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment 
     any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the 
     termination of the offering. 
  
     (b) Incorporation of Subsequent Exchange Act Documents. The undersigned 
Registrant undertakes hereby that, for purposes of determining liability under 
the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of the Registrant's annual report 
pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 
1934 (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan's annual 
report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) that is 
incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement shall be deemed to be a 
new Registration Statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the 
offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona 
fide offering thereof. 
  
     (c) Indemnification. Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising 
under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and 
controlling persons of the Registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or 
otherwise, the Registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities 
and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as 
expressed in the Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim 
for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the 
Registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling 
person of the Registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or 
proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in 
connection with the securities being registered, the Registrant will, unless in 
the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, 
submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such 
indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Act and will 
be governed by the final adjudication of such issue. 
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                                   SIGNATURES 
  
     Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the Registrant 
certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the 
requirements for filing on Form S-3 and has duly caused this Registration 
Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly 
authorized, in the City of Tulsa, State of Oklahoma on September 22, 1995. 
  
                                            THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
                                                    (Registrant) 
  
                                            By:   /s/  BOBBY E. POTTS 
                                               ------------------------------- 
                                                       Bobby E. Potts 
                                                      Attorney-in-fact   
  
     Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this 
registration statement has been signed below by the following persons in the 
capacities and on the dates indicated. 
  
 
 
                  SIGNATURE                                TITLE                    DATE 
--------------------------------------------  ---------------------------    ------------------- 
                                                                        
                      *                       Chairman of the Board, Chief 
        -------------------------------          Executive Officer,     
               Keith E. Bailey                   President and Director 
                                                 (principal executive   
                                                 officer)               
                                                                        
 
                    *                          Senior Vice 
        -------------------------------          President -- Finance and  
              Jack D. McCarthy                   Chief Financial Officer   
                                                 (principal financial      
                                                 officer)                  
                                                                           
 
                     *                        Controller (principal 
        -------------------------------          accounting officer) 
               Gary R. Belitz                                        
 
                     *                        Director 
        ------------------------------- 
             Harold W. Andersen 
 
                      *                        Director 
        ------------------------------- 
               Ralph E. Bailey 
 
                      *                        Director                      September 22, 1995 
        ------------------------------- 
                Glenn A. Cox 
 
                      *                        Director 
        ------------------------------- 
            Thomas H. Cruikshank 
 
                      *                        Director 
        ------------------------------- 
             Patricia L. Higgins 
 
                      *                        Director 
        ------------------------------- 
               Ervin S. Duggan 
 
                      *                        Director 
        ------------------------------- 
             Robert J. LaFortune 
 
                      *                        Director 
        ------------------------------- 
               James C. Lewis 
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                  SIGNATURE                                TITLE                   DATE 
--------------------------------------------   --------------------------  --------------------- 
                                                                     
                      *                        Director 
        ---------------------------------- 
               Jack A. MacAllister 
 
                      *                        Director 
        ---------------------------------- 
                James A. McClure 
 
                      *                        Director 
        ---------------------------------- 
                 Peter C. Meinig 
 
                      *                        Director                   September 22, 1995 
        ---------------------------------- 
                   Kay A. Orr 
 
                      *                        Director 
        ---------------------------------- 
                Gordon R. Parker 
 
                      *                        Director 
        ---------------------------------- 
               Joseph H. Williams 
 
        *By:    /s/  BOBBY E. POTTS 
            ------------------------------- 
                     Bobby E. Potts 
                    Attorney-in-fact 
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                                 EXHIBIT INDEX 
  
 
 
  EXHIBIT 
  NUMBER                                   EXHIBIT                                  PAGE NO. 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                                                              
     1.1   -- Form of Sales Agency Agreement 
     5.1   -- Opinion and Consent of J. Furman Lewis, Esq., Senior Vice President 
              and General Counsel of the Company. 
    23.1   -- Consent of Ernst & Young LLP. 
    23.2   -- Consent of J. Furman Lewis, Esq. (contained in Exhibit 5.1). 
    24.1   -- Power of Attorney. 
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                                                                    EXHIBIT 1.1 
 
 
 
                                1,197,618 Shares 
 
                         THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
 
                                  Common Stock 
 
 
 
 
                             Sales Agency Agreement 
 
 
 
 
                                                              September __, 1995 
 
 
 
SMITH BARNEY INC. 
388 Greenwich Street 
New York, New York  10013 
 
 
Ladies and Gentlemen: 
 
                 The undersigned, The Williams Companies, Inc., a Delaware 
corporation (the "Company"), and Williams Holdings of Delaware, Inc., a 
Delaware corporation, (the "Selling Stockholder"), hereby confirm their 
agreement with Smith Barney Inc. (the "Agent") as follows: 
 
                 1.       Sale of Common Stock.  The Selling Stockholder has 
authorized by appropriate corporate action and proposes to sell in the manner 
contemplated by this Agreement 1,197,618 shares (the "Shares") of the Company's 
Common Stock (the "Common Stock"), having the terms and provisions set forth in 
the Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended, of the Company (a copy 
of which has heretofore been delivered to the Agent) and summarized in the 
Prospectus hereinafter mentioned.  Subject to the terms and conditions stated 
in this Agreement, the Company and the Selling Stockholder hereby (a) appoint 
the Agent as the exclusive sales agent for the purpose of soliciting purchases 
of the Shares from the Selling Stockholder by others and (b) agree that 
whenever the Selling Stockholder determines to sell Shares directly to the 
Agent as principal for resale to others, the Company and the Selling 
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Stockholder will enter into a Terms Agreement (as defined in Section 2(b) 
hereof) with the Agent relating to such sale in accordance with Section 2(b) 
hereof. 
 
                 2.       Solicitations as Agent; Purchases as Principal.  (a) 
Solicitations as Agent.  On the basis of the representations and warranties 
herein contained, but subject to the terms and conditions herein set forth, the 
Agent agrees, as an agent of the Selling Stockholder, to use its reasonable 
best efforts to solicit offers to purchase the Shares.  The Agent and the 
Selling Stockholder agree that such solicitations, and offers for the sale of 
the Shares, shall commence upon receipt of, and shall be made in accordance 
with, written instructions from the Selling Stockholder to the Agent (which 
shall be substantially in the form of Exhibit A hereto and which may take the 
form of an exchange of any standard form of written telecommunication between 
the Agent and the Selling Stockholder and shall continue until such time as the 
Selling Stockholder has instructed the Agent that such solicitations and offers 
shall be suspended in accordance with Section 8 hereof.  The Selling 
Stockholder reserves the right, in its sole discretion, to instruct the Agent, 
at any time and from time to time after the Commencement Date (as defined in 
Section 7 hereof), to so commence or suspend such solicitations and offers for 
any period of time or permanently in accordance with the provisions of this 
Agreement. 
 
                 In soliciting purchases of the Shares from the Selling 
Stockholder by others (including customers of the Agent), the Agent will be 
acting as agent for the Selling Stockholder and not as principal.  The Agent, 
as the exclusive agent for the offer and sale of the Shares, will use its 
reasonable best efforts to sell the Shares on behalf of the Selling Stockholder 
as contemplated hereby; provided, however, that it is understood by the Selling 
Stockholder that the Agent has no obligation to find purchasers of the Shares 
and that the Agent in its sole discretion, upon notice thereof to the Selling 
Stockholder, can suspend from time to time its efforts in offering for sale, 
and soliciting purchases of, the Shares.  In any transaction where the Agent 
has acted as agent for the Selling Stockholder and has not purchased as 
principal, the Agent will use its reasonable best efforts to obtain performance 
by each purchaser of Shares from the Selling Stockholder, but the Agent will 
not have any liability to the Company and the Selling Stockholder in the event 
any such purchase is not consummated for any reason except as may be otherwise 
provided by any applicable regulations and rules of the Exchanges (as defined 
in Section 3(a)(i) hereof) on which the transaction was 
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executed and except that the Agent will complete the purchase in accordance 
with the customs of the Exchanges in the case of transactions in which the 
Agent has also acted as broker for the purchaser.  The Company and the Selling 
Stockholder also understand that under no circumstances shall the Agent be 
obligated to purchase any Shares for its own account, except (i) pursuant to a 
Terms Agreement, (ii) as provided in the preceding sentence and (iii) except to 
the extent that the Agent has acted as a principal in purchasing a portion of a 
block as contemplated by Section 3(a)(ii) hereof, or has made a firm commitment 
with the Selling Stockholder in connection with an offering or distribution of 
the type contemplated by Section 3(a)(iii) hereof that has been expressly 
authorized by the Selling Stockholder and agreed to by the Agent. 
 
                 (b)      Purchases as Principal.  Each sale of Shares to the 
Agent as principal for resale to others shall be made in accordance with the 
terms of this Agreement and, except for purchases made in accordance with the 
customs of the Exchanges in the case of transactions in which the Agent has 
also acted as broker for a purchaser and in the case of transactions permitted 
by Section 3(a)(ii) hereof, a separate agreement that will provide for the sale 
of such Shares to, and the purchase and reoffering thereof by, the Agent.  Each 
such separate agreement (which shall be substantially in the form of Exhibit B 
hereto and which may take the form of an exchange of any standard form of 
written telecommunication between the Agent and the Selling Stockholder) is 
herein referred to as a "Terms Agreement".  The Agent's commitment to purchase 
Shares pursuant to any Terms Agreement shall be deemed to have been made on the 
basis of the representations and warranties of the Company and the Selling 
Stockholder herein contained and shall be subject to the terms and conditions 
herein set forth.  Such Terms Agreement shall also specify the requirements for 
the opinions of counsel, comfort letter and officer's certificate pursuant to 
Sections 7(b), 7(c), 7(d) and 7(e), respectively, hereof. 
 
                 3.       Manner of Offer and Sale.  (a)  Method of Offer and 
Sale.  The Shares may be offered and sold by any of the following methods: 
 
                          (i)     Ordinary Brokers' Transactions.  The Shares 
         may be offered and sold by the Agent in ordinary regular-way 
         transactions in the auction market on the 
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         floor of the New York Stock Exchange, Inc. (the "NYSE"), Pacific Stock 
         Exchange, Inc. (the "PSE") or any other stock exchange on which the 
         Common Stock may be listed or admitted to trading (the NYSE and the 
         PSE, together with such other stock exchanges, the "Exchanges"). 
 
                          (ii) Block Transactions.  The Agent may solicit 
         offers to purchase Shares, and offer Shares for sale, in transactions 
         on the Exchanges in "crosses" of blocks where the Agent acts as broker 
         for the buyers in addition to acting as agent for the Selling 
         Stockholder.  It is understood that on occasion the Agent may also act 
         as a principal and purchase for its own account a portion of the 
         Shares being sold in the cross of a block.  The Agent may also offer 
         and sell Shares in block transactions on the Exchanges in which other 
         broker- dealers are acting as broker for all or some of the buyers of 
         the Shares being sold in such transactions.  In the discretion of the 
         Agent, the Agent may also sell Shares in block transactions to one or 
         more broker-dealers purchasing such Shares, or a portion of such 
         Shares, as principal for their own account.  Any of the transactions 
         contemplated by this Section 3(a)(ii) may be executed in the 
         over-the-counter market, with broker- dealers who are not members of 
         the Exchanges or otherwise, provided that the Agent has obtained any 
         necessary permission from officials of the Exchanges or such 
         transactions are otherwise in compliance with the rules of the 
         Exchanges. 
 
                          (iii) Fixed Price Offerings.  With the prior 
         authorization of the Selling Stockholder, and any necessary permission 
         from officials of the Exchanges, the Agent may conduct fixed price 
         offerings off the floor of the Exchanges, in which the Agent has 
         committed to purchase as principal the Shares involved in such 
         offerings and dealers selected by the Agent participate in the resale 
         of such Shares.  With the prior authorization of the Selling 
         Stockholder, the Agent may also conduct "special offerings" or 
         "exchange distributions" of Shares on the NYSE in accordance with Rule 
         391 and Rule 392, respectively, of the NYSE or on any one or more of 
         the other Exchanges in accordance with the appropriate rules of such 
         other Exchanges.  It is understood that the terms of "fixed price 
         offerings," "special offerings" and "exchange distributions" 
         contemplated by this Section 3(a)(iii) will in each case be subject to 
         the prior approval of the Selling Stockholder. 
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                 (b)      Market Prices.  The Selling Stockholder understand 
that sales of Shares will be made at market prices prevailing at the time of 
sale in the case of transactions on the Exchanges and at prices negotiated by 
the Agent and related to prevailing market prices in the case of 
over-the-counter transactions; provided, however, that the price per share to 
be paid to the Selling Stockholder for the Shares shall be in compliance with 
the terms of this Agreement and the Procedures. 
 
                 (c)      Discounts, Commissions, Concessions, Etc.  The 
Selling Stockholder will (i) pay to the Agent, on each Settlement Date (as 
defined in Section 4) in respect of the sale of any Shares solicited by the 
Agent, in New York Clearing House (next day) funds, commissions for its 
services in acting as agent for the Selling Stockholder in the sale of such 
Shares in an amount per share to be negotiated as provided in the Procedures 
(as defined in Section 3(e) hereof) for the types of transactions involved (it 
being understood that the Selling Stockholder and the Agent may agree upon 
payment for such commissions in such other manner as they may determine in 
accordance with the Procedures) and (ii) pay the reasonable fees and expenses 
of Davis Polk & Wardwell ("Counsel for the Agent") in connection with the offer 
and sale of the Shares. Discounts, commissions, concessions, the offering price 
and other terms of offerings or distributions referred to in Sections 2(b) and 
3(a) hereof will be agreed upon by the Selling Stockholder and the Agent prior 
to any such offering or distribution.  The Selling Stockholder understands and 
agrees that, in any sale of Shares where the Agent is also acting as broker for 
a buyer of Shares, the Agent may also receive a brokerage commission from the 
buyer in any amount negotiated by the Agent and such buyer. 
 
                 (d)      Authorized Actions.  The Selling Stockholder agrees 
that, concurrently with the offer and sale of Shares on behalf of the Selling 
Stockholder as contemplated by this Agreement, the Agent may (i) act as broker 
for the sale of shares of Common Stock by customers other than the Selling 
Stockholder, (ii) to the extent permitted by the rules and regulations of the 
Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") under the Securities 
Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act") solicit the sale of 
shares of Common Stock by customers other than the Selling Stockholder through 
the Agent as broker for the seller, solicit the sale of shares of Common Stock 
by customers other than the Selling Stockholder to the Agent as principal and 
solicit offers to purchase shares of Common Stock and (iii) offer and sell as 
principal for its own account Shares that the 
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Agent has purchased from the Selling Stockholder as contemplated by Sections 
2(b) and 3(a)(ii) or shares of Common Stock that the Agent has otherwise 
acquired in transactions permitted by this Agreement. 
 
                 (e)      Procedures.  Procedural details relating to the offer 
and sale of the Shares, and the issue and delivery of certificates representing 
the Shares and payment for the Shares, are set forth in the Common Stock 
Procedures attached hereto as Exhibit C (the "Procedures").  The Agent, the 
Company and the Selling Stockholder each agree to perform the respective duties 
and obligations to be performed by them as provided in the Procedures as 
amended from time to time.  The Procedures may be amended only by a written 
agreement of the Company, the Selling Stockholder and the Agent.  The Agent 
agrees that the number of Shares to be offered and sold from time to time, and 
the prices at which Shares are to be offered and sold, will be in compliance 
with limitations established by the Company and the Selling Stockholder with 
the Agent in accordance with the Procedures. 
 
                 (f)      Compliance with Laws and Regulations.  The Agent 
agrees that in carrying out the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, it 
will observe and comply with (i) all applicable securities laws, regulations, 
rules and ordinances of any jurisdiction in which the Shares may be offered, 
sold or delivered and (ii) all applicable regulations and rules of the 
Exchanges on which such transactions are executed. 
 
                 4.       Delivery of Shares.  Delivery of the certificates for 
Shares sold in transactions of the types referred to in Section 3(a) hereof 
shall be made to the Agent at its offices at 390 Greenwich Street, New York, 
New York 10013, not later than 10:00 A.M., New York City time, on the date that 
is three Business Days (as defined below) after the "trade date" for the sale 
of such Shares, against delivery to the Selling Stockholder in New York 
Clearing House (next day) funds of the purchase price for such Shares; 
provided, however, that the Selling Stockholder and the Agent may agree upon 
delivery of and payment for Shares sold in particular transactions at such 
other time and place and in such other manner as they may determine in 
accordance with the Procedures.  The date of delivery to the Agent of 
certificates for Shares sold against delivery to the Selling Stockholder of 
funds in payment therefor is herein called the "Settlement Date."  Delivery of 
certificates, and payment, for Shares sold pursuant to a Terms Agreement shall 
be made in accordance with such Terms Agreement.  Except as may be otherwise 
determined by the NYSE, "Business Day" as 
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used in this Agreement means any day on which the NYSE is open for business 
other than any such day on which banking institutions in New York City are 
authorized or obligated by law to close. 
 
                 5.       Representations and Warranties of the Company and the 
Selling Stockholder.  The Company and the Selling Stockholder jointly and 
severally represent and warrant to the Agent that: 
 
                 (a)      Filing of Registration Statement with Commission. 
The Company has filed with the Commission a registration statement on Form S-3 
(File No. 33-_____), and a related preliminary prospectus for the registration 
of the Shares under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Act"), and the 
offering thereof from time to time in accordance with Rule 415 of the published 
rules and regulations of the Commission (the "Regulations") under the Act, and 
has filed such amendments thereto and such amended preliminary prospectuses, if 
any, as may have been required to the date hereof.  Such registration statement 
has been declared effective by the Commission.  References in this Agreement to 
the "Registration Statement" at a particular time are to such registration 
statement, as it may have been amended or supplemented at such time, including 
all exhibits thereto and all documents that at such time are incorporated by 
reference therein.  References in this Agreement to the "Prospectus" at a 
particular time are, if prior to the time the Registration Statement is 
declared effective, to the form of preliminary prospectus filed as a part of 
the Registration Statement at such time and, thereafter, to the prospectus 
first filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) of the Regulations 
under the Act, as it may have been amended or supplemented at such time, 
including all documents that at such time are incorporated by reference 
therein.  References in this Agreement to "Incorporated Documents" at a 
particular time are to the documents filed by the Company with the Commission 
that are, or are deemed to be, incorporated by reference in the Prospectus at 
such time as required by Item 12 of Form S-3 of the Regulations under the Act. 
References in this Agreement to the terms "amend," "amendment" or "supplement" 
with respect to the Registration Statement or the Prospectus shall be deemed to 
refer to and include any Incorporated Document filed after the Registration 
Statement became effective. 
 
                 (b)      Registration Statement; Prospectus and Incorporated 
Documents.  (i)  The Registration Statement, at the time it and any amendments 
thereto were originally filed, and each preliminary prospectus filed as a part 
thereof or of any amendment thereto, at the time the 
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Registration Statement and any such amendment were originally filed and at the 
time the Registration Statement was declared effective by the Commission, as 
they may be amended or supplemented at each such time, complied in all material 
respects with the applicable provisions of the Act and the Regulations 
thereunder; the Incorporated Documents complied when originally filed in all 
material respects with the applicable provisions of the Exchange Act and the 
Regulations thereunder; (ii) the Registration Statement, at the date of this 
Agreement and any applicable Terms Agreement and at the Commencement Date, as 
it may be amended or supplemented at each such time, complies and will comply, 
as the case may be, in all material respects with the Act and the Regulations 
thereunder; the Prospectus, at the date of this Agreement and any applicable 
Terms Agreement, at the date it is first filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) of the 
Regulations under the Act and at the Commencement Date, as it may be amended or 
supplemented at each such time, complies and will comply, as the case may be, 
in all material respects with the Act and the Regulations thereunder; and (iii) 
the Registration Statement, at the time it became effective, at the date of 
this Agreement and any applicable Terms Agreement and at the Commencement Date, 
as it may be amended or supplemented at each such time, did not, does not and 
will not, as the case may be, contain an untrue statement of a material fact or 
omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to 
make the statements therein not misleading; the Prospectus, at the date of this 
Agreement and any applicable Terms Agreement, at the time it is first filed 
pursuant to Rule 424(b) of the Regulations under the Act and at the 
Commencement Date, as it may be amended or supplemented at each such time, does 
not and will not, as the case may be, include an untrue statement of a material 
fact or omit to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements 
therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not 
misleading; provided, however, that these representations and warranties do not 
apply to statements or omissions in the Registration Statement or the 
Prospectus, in each case as amended or supplemented, or any preliminary 
prospectus, based upon information furnished to the Company and the Selling 
Stockholder in writing by the Agent expressly for use therein. 
 
                 (c)      Financial Statements.  The financial statements 
incorporated by reference in the Prospectus present fairly the financial 
condition and operations of the Company at the respective dates or for the 
respective periods to which they apply; such financial statements have been 
prepared in each case in accordance with generally accepted accounting 
principles consistently applied 
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throughout the periods involved except as otherwise disclosed therein, and 
Ernst & Young LLP, who have examined certain of the financial statements, are 
independent public accountants as required by the Act and the Regulations 
thereunder. 
 
                 (d)      Material Changes or Transactions.  Except as 
reflected in, or contemplated by, the Registration Statement and the 
Prospectus, since the respective dates as of which information is given in the 
Registration Statement and the Prospectus, there has not been any material 
adverse change in the business, affairs, business prospects, property or 
financial condition of the Company whether or not arising in the ordinary 
course of business, and since such dates there has not been any material 
transaction entered into by the Company other than transactions contemplated by 
the Registration Statement and the Prospectus and transactions in the ordinary 
course of business.  The Company has no material contingent obligation that is 
not disclosed in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus. 
 
                 (e)      No Defaults, Etc.  Neither the Company, the Selling 
Stockholder nor any of Northwest Pipeline Corporation, Williams Natural Gas 
Company, Williams Energy Services Company, Williams Pipe Line Company, Williams 
Telecommunications Services, Inc., Vyvx, Inc., Williams Field Services, Inc., 
Texas Gas Transmission Corporation, and Transcontinental Gas Pipe Line 
Corporation (collectively, the "Subsidiaries") is in violation of its 
certificate of incorporation or bylaws or in default in the performance or 
observance of any material obligation, agreement, covenant or condition 
contained in any contract, agreement or other instrument to which it or any of 
them is a party or in which it or any of them has a beneficial interest or by 
which it or any of them may be bound, the effect of which is material to the 
Company and its subsidiaries taken as a whole, and neither the execution or 
delivery of this Agreement or any applicable Terms Agreement, the consummation 
of the transactions herein or therein contemplated, the fulfillment of the 
terms hereof or thereof nor compliance with the terms and provisions hereof or 
thereof will conflict with, or result in a breach of, or constitute a default 
under, (i) the certificate of incorporation, bylaws, or any contract, agreement 
or other instrument that the Company, the Selling Stockholder or any of them 
has assumed or to which it or any of them is now a party or in which it or any 
of them has a beneficial interest or by which it or any of them may be bound or 
(ii) any order, rule or regulation applicable to the Company, the Selling 
Stockholder or the Subsidiaries of any court or any Federal or state regulatory 
body or administrative agency or 
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other governmental body having jurisdiction over the Company, the Selling 
Stockholder or the Subsidiaries or over its or any of their properties. 
 
                 (f)      Due Incorporation and Qualification.  The Company has 
been duly incorporated and is validly existing as a corporation under the laws 
of the State of Delaware with corporate power and corporate authority to own 
its properties and conduct its business as described in the Registration 
Statement; and the Company is duly qualified as a foreign corporation to 
transact business and is in good standing in each jurisdiction in which it owns 
or leases substantial properties or in which the conduct of its business 
requires such qualification except where the failure to so qualify would not 
have a material adverse effect on the financial condition of the Company and  
its subsidiaries taken as a whole. 
 
                 (g)      The Selling Stockholder.  The Selling Stockholder 
has, and on the Commencement Date will have, valid marketable title to the 
shares and the legal right and power, and all authorization and approval 
required by law, to enter into this Agreement and to sell, transfer and deliver 
the Shares. 
 
                 (h)      Subsidiaries.  The Selling Stockholder and each of  
the Subsidiaries has been duly incorporated and is validly existing as a 
corporation in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its 
incorporation and is duly qualified as a foreign corporation to transact 
business and is in good standing in each jurisdiction in which it owns or 
leases substantial properties or in which the conduct of its business requires 
such qualification, except where the failure to so qualify would not have a 
material adverse effect on the financial condition of the Company and its        
subsidiaries taken as a whole; all of the issued and outstanding capital stock 
of the Selling Stockholder and each of the Subsidiaries has been duly    
authorized and validly issued and is fully paid and non-assessable. 
 
                 (i)      Agreements.  This Agreement has been, and any 
applicable Terms Agreement will be, duly authorized, executed and delivered by 
the Company and the Selling Stockholder and this Agreement is, and any 
applicable Terms Agreement will be, a valid and legally binding agreement of 
the Company and the Selling Stockholder. 
 
                 (j)      Capitalization; Common Stock; Shares.  The 
authorized, issued and outstanding capital stock of the Company is as set forth 
in the Registration Statement 
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[(except for changes referred to therein or contemplated thereby and additional 
shares offered under the Company's Stock Purchase Plan)]; the shares of issued 
and outstanding Common Stock of the Company have been duly authorized and 
validly issued and are fully paid and non-assessable; the Shares have been duly 
authorized and are validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable and entitled 
to the rights set forth in the Company's Restated Certificate of Incorporation, 
as amended; the Shares conform to all statements relating thereto contained in   
the Registration Statement; and the issuance of the Shares is not subject to 
preemptive rights. 
 
                 (k)      Delivery of the Shares pursuant to this Agreement 
will pass marketable title to the Shares free and clear of any security 
interests, claims, liens, equities and other encumbrances. 
 
                 6.       Covenants of the Company and the Selling Stockholder. 
The Company and the Selling Stockholder jointly and severally covenant and 
agree that: 
 
                 (a)      Filing of Prospectus with Commission; No Stop Order. 
The Company and the Selling Stockholder will cause the Prospectus, and any 
amendments or supplements thereto, to be filed with, or transmitted for filing 
to, the Commission in accordance with Rule 424(b) of the Regulations under the 
Act and will notify the Agent immediately, and confirm such notice in writing, 
of the issuance by the Commission of any stop order under the Act suspending 
the effectiveness of the Registration Statement or of the initiation of any 
proceedings for that purpose.  The Company and the Selling Stockholder will 
make every reasonable effort to prevent the issuance by the Commission of any 
stop order and, if any such stop order shall at any time be issued, to obtain 
the lifting thereof at the earliest possible moment. 
 
                 (b)      Amendments and Supplements.  The Company and the 
Selling Stockholder will not file any amendment or supplement to the 
Registration Statement, the Prospectus (including a prospectus filed pursuant 
to Rule 424(b) of the Regulations under the Act that differs from the 
Prospectus first filed pursuant to such Rule 424(b)) or any Incorporated 
Document unless the Company and the Selling Stockholder have furnished to 
Counsel for the Agents a copy for review prior to filing and the Company will 
not file any such proposed amendment or supplement to which the Agent 
reasonably objects. 
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                 (c)      Copies of Registration Statement and Prospectus.  The 
Company and the Selling Stockholder will promptly deliver to the Agent a fully 
executed copy of the Registration Statement as originally filed including 
Incorporated Documents and of all amendments thereto, heretofore or hereafter 
made, including any post-effective amendment thereto (in each case including 
all exhibits filed therewith not previously furnished), including signed copies 
of each consent and certificate included therein or filed as an exhibit 
thereto, and will deliver to the Agent as many conformed copies of the 
foregoing (excluding the exhibits) as the Agent may reasonably request.  The 
Company and the Selling Stockholder will deliver to the Agent from time to time 
during the period when the Prospectus is required to be delivered under the 
Act, such number of copies of the Prospectus (including any amendments or 
supplements thereto), as the Agent may reasonably request for the purposes 
contemplated by the Act and the Regulations thereunder. 
 
                 (d)      Compliance with the Act.  During the period when the 
Prospectus is required to be delivered under the Act, the Company and the 
Selling Stockholder will comply, and at their own expense, with all 
requirements imposed upon them by the Act and by the Regulations thereunder, so 
far as necessary to permit the continuance of sales of or dealing in the Shares 
during such period in accordance with the provisions hereof and the Prospectus. 
 
                 (e)      Changes of Material Fact.  If any event relating to 
or affecting the Company and the Selling Stockholder or of which the Company 
and the Selling Stockholder shall be advised in writing by the Agent shall 
occur as a result of which it is necessary, in the opinion of counsel of the 
Company ("Counsel for the Company") or Counsel for the Agent, to amend or 
supplement the Prospectus (as it may be amended or supplemented at such time) 
in order to make the Prospectus (as it may be amended or supplemented at such 
time) not misleading in the light of the circumstances existing at the time it 
is delivered to a purchaser, the Company and the Selling Stockholder will 
forthwith (i) notify the Agent to suspend solicitations of offers to purchase, 
and offers for the sale of, the Shares (and, if so notified by the Company and 
the Selling Stockholder, the Agent shall forthwith suspend such solicitations 
and offers and cease using the Prospectus as supplemented or amended) and (ii) 
prepare and furnish to the Agent, without expense to the Agent except as 
otherwise provided in Section 6(c) hereof, a reasonable number of copies of an 
amendment or amendments or a supplement or 
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supplements to the Prospectus (as it may be amended or supplemented at such 
time) (satisfactory in substance to the Agent and in form to Counsel for the 
Agent) that will amend or supplement the Prospectus (as it may be amended or 
supplemented at such time) so that as amended or supplemented it will not 
include an untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact 
necessary in order to make the statements therein, in the light of the 
circumstances existing at the time the Prospectus (as so amended or 
supplemented) is delivered to a purchaser, not misleading.  For the purpose of 
this Section 6(e) the Company and the Selling Stockholder will furnish such 
information as the Agent may from time to time reasonably request. 
 
                 (f)      Earning Statement.  In accordance with Rule 158(b) of 
the Regulations under the Act, the Company will make generally available to its 
security holders, as soon as practicable, an earning statement (which need not 
be audited) in reasonable detail covering the 12 months beginning on the first 
day of the month next succeeding the month in which occurred the effective date 
of the Registration Statement. 
 
                 (g)      Blue Sky Qualification.  The Company will use its 
best efforts to qualify the Shares for offer and sale under the blue sky laws 
of such jurisdictions as the Agent may reasonably designate, and will file and 
make in each year such statements or reports as are or may be reasonably 
required by the laws of such jurisdictions; provided, however, that the Company 
shall not be required to qualify as a foreign corporation or dealer in 
securities or to file any consents to service of process under the laws of any 
jurisdiction. 
 
                 (h)      Payment of Expenses.  Whether or not the transactions 
contemplated hereunder are consummated or this Agreement or any applicable 
Terms Agreement is terminated, the Selling Stockholder will pay all expenses 
incident to the performance of its obligations under this Agreement or such 
Terms Agreement, including, (i) the preparation, printing and filing of this 
Agreement, such Terms Agreement, the Registration Statement as originally filed 
and any amendments or supplements thereto, the preliminary prospectuses filed 
as a part thereof, the Prospectus and any amendments and supplements thereto 
and any Incorporated Documents and, in each case, the exhibits thereto, in each 
case in quantities as required by the Agent under this Agreement, (ii) the 
issue and delivery of the Shares as provided in Section 4 hereof, (iii) the 
fees and 
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disbursements of the accountants, (iv) the expenses in connection with the 
qualification of the Shares under securities laws in accordance with the 
provisions of Section 6(g) hereof, including filing fees and the fees and 
disbursements of Counsel for the Agent in connection therewith and in 
connection with the preparation of any Blue Sky Survey, (v) the reasonable fees 
and expenses of Counsel for the Agent and other out-of-pocket expenses of the 
Agent related to the Agent's services through the Commencement Date in 
connection with the development of the program for the offer and sale of the 
Shares as contemplated hereby, not exceeding in the aggregate [$       ] 
(exclusive of fees and expenses referred to in clause (iv) of this Section 
6(h)), (vi) the commissions and amounts payable in accordance with Section 3(c) 
hereof and (vii) any advertising and other out-of-pocket expenses of the Agent 
incurred with the approval of the Selling Stockholder.  If this Agreement is 
terminated in accordance with the provisions of Section 7 or 12 hereof, the 
Company and the Selling Stockholder shall reimburse the Agent for reasonable 
out-of-pocket expenses in an amount not exceeding [$       ] in the aggregate, 
and for reasonable fees and disbursements of Counsel for the Agent.  The 
Company and the Selling Stockholder shall not in any event be liable to the 
Agent for damages on account of the loss of anticipated profits. 
 
                 7.       Conditions of Agent's Obligations.  The obligation of 
the Agent to solicit offers to purchase the Shares as agent of the Company and 
the Selling Stockholder, the obligation of any purchaser of Shares sold through 
the Agent as agent and the obligation of the Agent to purchase Shares pursuant 
to any Terms Agreement shall be subject at 9:30 A.M., New York City time, on 
September __, 1995 or at such later time and date as the Agent, the Company and 
the Selling Stockholder may agree upon (the "Commencement Date"), and at all 
times thereafter, to the accuracy in all material respects of the 
representations and warranties on the part of the Company and the Selling 
Stockholder herein contained and to the accuracy of the statements of the 
Company's and the Selling Stockholder's officers made in any certificate 
furnished pursuant to the provisions hereof, to the performance and observance 
by the Company and the Selling Stockholder of all covenants and agreements 
herein contained and to the following additional conditions precedent: 
 
                 (a)      Filing of Prospectus with Commission; No Stop Order. 
The Prospectus and any amendments or supplements thereto, shall have been filed 
with, or transmitted for filing to, the Commission in accordance with Rule 
424(b) of the Regulations under the Act; no stop order with respect to 
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the effectiveness of the Registration Statement shall have been issued under 
the Act by the Commission and no proceedings therefor shall be pending or 
threatened; and no authorizations, consents or other orders of governmental 
body legally required for the authorization of the sale of the Shares pursuant 
to the terms of this Agreement, except such as may be required under the Act or 
under state or other securities or blue sky laws; and the Agent shall have 
received a certificate of the Company signed by the President, the Executive 
Vice President or any other Vice President of the Company reasonably 
satisfactory to the Agent, dated as of the Commencement Date or such Settlement 
Date, as the case may be, to such effect. 
 
                 (b)      Opinion of General Counsel for the Company and the  
Selling Stockholder.  On the Commencement Date and, if specified in any Terms 
Agreement, on the Settlement Date therefor, the Agent shall have received the 
favorable opinion dated as of the Commencement Date or such Settlement Date, as 
the case may be, of the Senior Vice President and General Counsel for the 
Company and the Selling Stockholder, in form and substance satisfactory to 
Counsel for the Agent, to the effect that: 
 
                          (i)     the Company is a duly organized and validly 
         existing corporation under the laws of the State of Delaware; 
 
                          (ii)    the Selling Stockholder is a duly organized 
         and validly existing corporation under the laws of the State of 
         Delaware; 
 
                          (iii)   each of the Subsidiaries is a duly organized 
         and validly existing corporation under the laws of the jurisdiction of 
         its incorporation; and each of the Company, the Selling Stockholder 
         and the Subsidiaries is duly qualified as a foreign corporation to 
         transact business in each jurisdiction in which it owns or leases 
         substantial properties or in which the conduct of its business 
         requires such qualification, except where the failure to so qualify 
         would not have a material adverse effect on the financial condition of 
         the Company and its subsidiaries taken as whole, and has due  
         corporate right and corporate authority to own its properties and to  
         carry on the business in which it is engaged; 
 
                          (iv)    all of the issued and outstanding capital 
         stock of each of the Subsidiaries and of the Selling Stockholder have 
         been duly and validly issued and are fully paid and non-assessable; 
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                          (v)     the authorized, issued and outstanding 
         capital stock of the Company is as set forth in the financial 
         statements included or incorporated by reference in the Prospectus,  
         and the shares of issued and outstanding Common Stock set forth  
         therein have been duly authorized and validly issued and are fully  
         paid and non-assessable; 
 
                          (vi)    the Selling Stockholder has valid marketable 
         title to the Shares and has the legal right and power, and all 
         authorization and approval required by law to enter into this 
         Agreement and to sell, transfer and deliver the Shares; the Shares are 
         fully paid and non-assessable shares and entitled to the rights set 
         forth in the Company's Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as 
         amended, and the Shares are not subject to preemptive rights; 
 
                          (vii)   the terms of the Shares conform as to legal 
         matters to the description thereof and the statements in regard 
         thereto contained in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus; 
 
                          (viii)  the Shares are listed on the NYSE and the PSE; 
 
                          (ix)    this Agreement or such Terms Agreement, as 
         the case may be, has been duly authorized, executed and delivered by 
         the Company and the Selling Stockholder; 
 
                          (x)     there are no approvals, authorizations, 
         consents or other orders of any legal, governmental or regulatory body 
         legally required for the authorization of the sale of the Shares by 
         the Selling Stockholder pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, 
         except such as may be required under the Act or under state or other 
         securities or blue sky laws; 
 
                          (xi)    delivery of the Shares pursuant to this 
         Agreement will pass marketable title to such Shares free and clear of 
         any security interests, claims, liens, equities and other 
         encumbrances. 
 
                          (xii)   the Registration Statement, at the time it 
         became effective, and the Prospectus, at the time it was first filed 
         pursuant to Rule 424(b) of the 
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         Regulations under the Act (except in each case as to the financial 
         statements and other financial or statistical data contained therein, 
         upon which such opinion need not pass, and except for Incorporated 
         Documents), complied as to form in all material respects with the 
         requirements of the Act and the Regulations thereunder; each 
         Incorporated Document as originally filed pursuant to the Exchange Act 
         (except as to financial statements and other financial or statistical 
         data contained therein, upon which such opinion need not pass) 
         complied as to form when so filed in all material respects with the 
         requirements of the Exchange Act and the Regulations thereunder; the 
         Registration Statement has become, and on the Commencement Date is, 
         effective under the Act and, to the best of the knowledge of such 
         counsel, no proceedings for a stop order with respect thereto are 
         threatened or pending under Section 8 of the Act; and nothing has come 
         to the attention of such counsel that has caused them to believe that 
         the Registration Statement, at the time it became effective, contained 
         an untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state a material 
         fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements 
         therein not misleading or that the Prospectus, at the time the 
         Registration Statement became effective, at the time it was first 
         filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) of the Regulations under the Act or on 
         the Commencement Date, included or includes an untrue statement of a 
         material fact or omitted or omits to state a material fact necessary 
         in order to make the statements therein, in the light of the 
         circumstances under which they were made, not misleading; and 
 
                          (xiii)  to the best of such counsel's knowledge and 
         information, there are no legal, governmental or regulatory 
         proceedings pending or threatened that are required to be disclosed in 
         the Registration Statement other than those disclosed therein. 
 
In rendering the above opinions, Counsel for the Company and the Selling 
Stockholder may rely, as the matters of fact, to the extent deemed proper, on 
certificates of responsible officers of the Company, the Selling Stockholder 
and the Company's subsidiaries and public officials.  References to the 
Prospectus in this Section 7(b) include any amendments or supplements thereto 
at the date such opinion is rendered. 
 
                 (c)      Opinion of Counsel for the Agent.  On the 
Commencement Date and, if specified in any Terms Agreement, the Settlement Date 
therefor, the Agent shall have received 
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the favorable opinion dated as of the Commencement Date or such Settlement 
Date, as the case may be, of Counsel for the Agent with respect to the matters 
set forth in paragraphs (i), (ii), (vii), (ix), (x) and, except as to 
Incorporated Documents, (xii) of Section 7(b) hereof,] and with respect to such 
other matters as the Agent may reasonably require. 
 
                 (d)      Comfort Letter.  On the Commencement Date and, if 
specified in any Terms Agreement, the Settlement Date therefor, a letter dated 
as of the Commencement Date or such Settlement Date, as the case may be, from 
Ernst & Young LLP, confirming that they are independent public accountants 
within the meaning of the Act and the Regulations thereunder with respect to 
the Company, the Selling Stockholder and the Company's subsidiaries and stating 
in effect that: 
 
                          (i)     in their opinion, the audited consolidated 
         financial statements and financial statement schedules included or 
         incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement examined by 
         them comply as to form in all material respects with the applicable 
         accounting requirements of the Act and the Exchange Act and in each 
         case the Regulations thereunder; 
 
                          (ii)    on the basis of a reading of the unaudited 
         consolidated financial statements included or incorporated by 
         reference in the Registration Statement and the related unaudited 
         consolidated financial statements from which such amounts were 
         derived, the latest available interim unaudited consolidated financial 
         statements of the Company, inquiries of officials of the Company 
         responsible for financial and accounting matters and a reading of the 
         minutes of meetings of the shareholders and the Board of Directors of 
         the Company and committees thereof through a specified date not more 
         than three Business Days prior to the date of their letter, nothing 
         came to their attention that caused them to believe that:  (A) the 
         unaudited consolidated financial statements included or incorporated 
         by reference in the Registration Statement were not determined in 
         accordance with generally accepted accounting principles applied on a 
         basis substantially consistent with that of the corresponding amounts 
         in the audited financial statements included or incorporated by 
         reference in the Registration Statement; (B) for the twelve months 
         ended as of the date of the latest available financial statements of 
         the Company, there were any decreases in revenues, earnings on common 
         stock or earnings per common share as compared with the comparable 
         period of the preceding 
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         year; (C) at the date of the latest available interim consolidated 
         balance sheet read by them and at a subsequent date not more than 
         three Business Days prior to the date of such letter, there was any 
         change in the capital stock [(except for sales under the Company's 
         Stock Purchase Plan)] or long-term debt of the Company or any  
         decrease in its net assets as compared with the amounts shown in the  
         most recent consolidated balance sheet included or incorporated by 
         reference in the Registration Statement, except in all instances for 
         changes or decreases that the Registration Statement, as amended or 
         supplemented, discloses have occurred or will occur, or for changes or 
         decreases described in such letter that are reasonably satisfactory to 
         the Agent; 
 
                          (iii)  if unaudited pro forma financial statements 
         are included or incorporated by reference in the Registration 
         Statement, on the basis of a reading of the unaudited pro forma 
         financial statements, carrying out certain specified procedures, 
         inquiries of certain officials of the Company and the company acquired 
         or to be acquired who have responsibility for the financial and 
         accounting matters and proving the arithmetic accuracy of the 
         application of the pro forma adjustments to the historical amounts in 
         the pro forma financial statements, nothing came to their attention 
         that caused them to believe that the pro forma financial statements do 
         not comply in form in all material respects with the applicable 
         accounting requirements of Rule 11-02 of the Regulation S-X or that 
         the pro forma adjustments have not been properly applied to the 
         historical amounts in the compilation of such statements; and 
 
                          (iv)   covering such other matters as the Agent 
         shall reasonably request. 
 
                 (e)      Certificate as to No Material Adverse Change, Etc. 
On the Commencement Date and on each Settlement Date in respect of a Terms 
Agreement, there shall not have been, since the respective dates as of which 
information is given in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, except 
as may otherwise be stated therein or contemplated thereby, any material 
adverse change in the condition of the Company and its subsidiaries taken as  
a whole, financial or otherwise, or in the earnings, affairs or business  
prospects of the Company 
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and its subsidiaries taken as a whole, whether or not arising in the ordinary 
course of business, and the Agent shall have received a certificate of the 
Company signed by the President, the Executive Vice President or any other Vice 
President of the Company reasonably satisfactory to the Agent, dated as of the 
Commencement Date or, if specified in such Terms Agreement, the Settlement Date 
therefor, as the case may be, to the effect that (i) there has been no such 
material adverse change, (ii) the other representations and warranties 
contained in this Agreement are true and correct with the same force and effect 
as though expressly made on and as of the Commencement Date or such Settlement 
Date, as the case may be, (iii) the Company and the Selling Stockholder have 
complied with all agreements and satisfied all conditions on its part to be 
performed or satisfied under this Agreement or such Terms Agreement, as the 
case may be, on or prior to the Commencement Date or such Settlement Date, as 
the case may be, and (iv) no stop order suspending the effectiveness of the 
Registration Statement has been issued and no proceedings for that purpose have 
been initiated or threatened by the Commission. 
 
                 (f)      Other Documents.  On the Commencement Date, and on 
each Settlement Date in respect of a Terms Agreement, Counsel for the Agent 
shall have been furnished with such documents and opinions as they may 
reasonably require for the purpose of enabling them to pass upon the sale of 
the Shares as herein contemplated and related proceedings, or in order to 
evidence the accuracy or completeness of any of the representations or 
warranties, or the fulfillment of any of the conditions, herein contained, and 
all proceedings taken by the Company and the Selling Stockholder in connection 
with the sale of the Shares as herein contemplated shall be satisfactory in 
form and substance to the Agent and Counsel for the Agent. 
 
                 In case any of the conditions specified above in this Section 
7 shall not have been fulfilled, this Agreement or any applicable Terms 
Agreement may be terminated by the Agent upon mailing or delivering written 
notice thereof to the Company and the Selling Stockholder.  Any such 
termination shall be without liability of any party to the other party except 
as otherwise provided in Section 6(h) hereof and except for any liability under 
Section 10 hereof. 
 
                 8.       Suspension of Offers and Solicitations.  At any time 
and from time to time after the Commencement Date (except any such time that 
the Agent owns any Shares purchased as principal that are held for resale to 
others in accordance with the terms of this Agreement), the Selling 
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Stockholder may in its sole discretion instruct the Agent in writing (which 
shall be substantially in the form of Exhibit D hereto and which may take the 
form of an exchange of any standard form of written telecommunication between 
the Selling Stockholder and the Agent) to suspend solicitations of offers to 
purchase, and offers for the sale of, the Shares as provided herein and in the 
Procedures.  If at any such time, or at any time that the Selling Stockholder 
has otherwise notified the Agent to suspend such solicitation and offers under 
this Agreement, there shall be any sales of Shares by the Selling Stockholder 
not yet settled outstanding, the Selling Stockholder will promptly advise the 
Agent whether such sales may be settled and whether the Prospectus as then in 
effect may be delivered in connection with the settlement of such sales.  If 
the Selling Stockholder determines that such sales may not be settled or that 
such Prospectus may not be so delivered, the Agent will use its best efforts to 
arrange for the cancellation of such sales, but the Company and the Selling 
Stockholder shall have the sole responsibility for, and shall hold the Agent 
harmless from, any losses, claims, damages or liabilities (and expenses in 
connection therewith) that may result from the inability to make settlement of 
such sales. 
 
                 9.       Additional Representations and Warranties and  
Agreements of the Company and the Selling Stockholder.  The Company and the 
Selling Stockholder jointly and severally represent and warrant and agree that: 
 
                 (a)      Affirmation of Representations and Warranties.  Each 
authorization by the Company and the Selling Stockholder to the Agent to 
solicit offers to purchase the Shares as provided in the Procedures shall be 
deemed to be an affirmation that the representations and warranties of the 
Company and the Selling Stockholder contained in this Agreement are true and 
correct at the time of such authorization, and an undertaking that such 
representations and warranties will be true and correct at the time of delivery 
of and payment for Shares sold pursuant to such authorization as provided in 
Section 4 hereof, in each case as though made at and as of each such time 
(except that such representations and warranties shall be deemed to relate to 
the Registration Statement and the Prospectus as amended or supplemented to 
each such time). 
 
                 (b)      Subsequent Delivery of Certificates.  Each time that 
the Registration Statement or the Prospectus shall be amended or supplemented, 
the Company and the Selling Stockholder shall furnish or cause to be furnished 
forthwith to the Agent a certificate of the Company and the Selling Stockholder 
in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent 
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in its reasonable judgment to the effect that the statements contained in the 
certificate referred to in Section 7(e) hereof that was last furnished to the 
Agent are true and correct at the time of such amendment or supplement or 
filing as though made on and as of such time (except that such statements shall 
be deemed to relate to the Registration Statement and the Prospectus as amended 
or supplemented to such time) or, in lieu of such certificate, a certificate, 
in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent in its reasonable judgment, of 
the same general tenor as the certificate referred to in said Section 7(e) but 
modified to relate to the Registration Statement and the Prospectus as amended 
or supplemented to the time of delivery of such certificate. 
 
                 (c)      Subsequent Delivery of Legal Opinions.  Each time 
that the Registration Statement or the Prospectus shall be amended or 
supplemented, the Company and the Selling Stockholder shall furnish or cause to 
be furnished forthwith to the Agent a favorable opinion of Counsel for the 
Company and the Selling Stockholder, dated the date of delivery thereof and in 
form and substance satisfactory to Counsel for the Agent, of the same tenor as 
the opinion required by clauses (vi) and (xii) of Section 7(b) hereof but 
modified to relate to the Registration Statement and the Prospectus as amended 
or supplemented to the date of such opinion or, in lieu of such opinion, 
Counsel for the Company and the Selling Stockholder may furnish to the Agent a 
letter to the effect that the Agent may rely on the opinion last furnished to 
the Agent to the same extent as though it were dated the date of such letter 
authorizing reliance (except that statements in such last opinion shall be 
deemed to relate to the Registration Statement and the Prospectus as amended or 
supplemented to the time of delivery of such letter authorizing reliance). 
 
                 (d)      Subsequent Delivery of Comfort Letters.  Each time 
that the Registration Statement or the Prospectus shall be amended or 
supplemented to set forth amended or supplemental financial information, the 
Company shall cause Ernst & Young LLP to furnish to the Agent a letter, dated 
the date of filing such amendment or supplement or document with the 
Commission, in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent in its reasonable 
judgment, of the same general tenor as the letter referred to in Section 7(d) 
hereof but modified to the extent necessary to reflect changes in the financial 
information included or incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement 
and the Prospectus as then amended or supplemented since the date of the last 
previous such letter furnished to the Agent. 
 
 
 
 
 
                                       22 



   23 
                 Notwithstanding the foregoing, it is agreed that if, at any 
time and from time to time during the term of this Agreement, the Selling 
Stockholder should deliver to the Agent instructions to suspend solicitations 
of offers to purchase, and offers for the sale of, Shares pursuant to Section 
6(e) or 8 hereof, then during the period of any such suspension the Company and 
the Selling Stockholder shall be relieved of its obligation to provide to the 
Agent the certificates, the opinions of counsel and the comfort letters 
required pursuant to Sections 9(b), 9(c) and 9(d), respectively, hereof.  Upon 
instructions to commence such solicitations and offers pursuant to Section 2(a) 
hereof, the Company and the Selling Stockholder shall deliver to the Agent, 
prior to the resumption of such solicitations and offers, the certificate, 
opinion of counsel and comfort letter required pursuant to Sections 9(b), 9(c) 
and 9(d), respectively, hereof, except they shall be modified to relate to the 
Registration Statement and the Prospectus as amended or supplemented to the 
date of such commencement. 
 
                 10.      Indemnification.  (a)  Indemnification of the Agent. 
The Company and the Selling Stockholder, severally and jointly, will indemnify 
and hold harmless the Agent and each person, if any, who controls the Agent 
within the meaning of Section 15 of the Act as follows: 
 
                          (i)     against any and all loss, liability, claim, 
         damage and expense whatsoever, as incurred, arising out of any untrue 
         statement or alleged untrue statement of a material fact contained in 
         the Incorporated Documents and the Registration Statement (or any 
         amendment thereto), or the omission or alleged omission therefrom of a 
         material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the 
         statements therein not misleading or arising out of any untrue 
         statement or alleged untrue statement of a material fact contained in 
         any related preliminary prospectus, the Prospectus (or any amendment 
         or supplement thereto) or the Incorporated Documents, or the omission 
         or alleged omission therefrom of a material fact necessary in order 
         make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under 
         which they were made, not misleading, unless such untrue statement or 
         omission or such alleged untrue statement or omission was made in 
         reliance upon and in conformity with written information furnished to 
         the Company and the Selling Stockholder by the Agent expressly for use 
         in the Registration Statement (or any amendment thereto) or such 
         preliminary prospectus or the Prospectus (or any amendment or 
         supplement thereto); provided, however, that any such indemnity with 
         respect to a Prospectus 
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         shall not inure to the benefit of the Agent (or of any person 
         controlling the Agent) on account of any losses, liabilities, claims 
         or damages arising from the sale of Shares to any person if any 
         amendments or supplements to such Prospectus shall have been furnished 
         to the Agent on a timely basis to permit the Agent to send or give to 
         such person, with or prior to the written confirmation of such sale, a 
         copy of such amended or supplemented Prospectus, except the 
         Incorporated Documents, and the untrue statement or omission of a 
         material fact contained in such Prospectus and giving rise to such 
         losses, liabilities, claims or damages was corrected in such amended 
         or supplemented Prospectus (including the Incorporated Documents); 
 
                          (ii)    against any and all loss, liability, claim, 
         damage and expense whatsoever, as incurred, to the extent of the 
         aggregate amount paid in settlement of any litigation, commenced or 
         threatened or of any claim whatsoever based upon any such untrue 
         statement or omission, or any such alleged untrue statement or 
         omission, if such settlement is effected with the written consent of 
         the Company and the Selling Stockholder; and 
 
                          (iii)   against any and all expense whatsoever, as 
         incurred, in investigating, preparing or defending against any 
         litigation, commenced or threatened, or any claim whatsoever based 
         upon any such untrue statement or omission, or any such alleged untrue 
         statement or omission, to the extent that any such expense is not paid 
         under clause (i) or (ii) above. 
 
                 (b)      Indemnification of Company and the Selling 
Stockholder.  The Agent agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the Company and 
the Selling Stockholder, their directors, each of its officers who signed the 
Registration Statement, and each person, if any, who controls the Company and 
the Selling Stockholder within the meaning of Section 15 of the Act against any 
and all loss, liability, claim, damage and expense described in the indemnity 
contained in Section 10(a) hereof, as incurred, but only with respect to untrue 
statements or omissions, or alleged untrue statements or omissions, made in the 
Registration Statement (or any amendment thereto) or any preliminary prospectus 
or the Prospectus (or any amendment or supplement thereto) in reliance upon and 
in conformity with written information furnished to the Company and the Selling 
Stockholder by the Agent expressly for use in the Registration Statement (or 
any amendment thereto) or such preliminary prospectus or the Prospectus (or any 
amendment or supplement thereto). 
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                 (c)      General.  Each indemnified party shall give prompt 
notice to each indemnifying party of any action commenced against it in respect 
of which indemnity may be sought hereunder, but failure so to notify an 
indemnifying party shall not relieve it from any liability except to the extent 
that it has been prejudiced in any material respect by such failure or from any 
liability that it may have to such indemnified party otherwise than on account 
of this indemnity agreement.  An indemnifying party may participate at its own 
expense in the defense of such action.  If it so elects within a reasonable 
time after receipt of such notice, an indemnifying party, jointly with any 
other indemnifying parties receiving such notice, may assume the defense of 
such action with counsel chosen by it and approved by the indemnified parties 
defendant in such action, unless such indemnified parties reasonably object to 
such assumption on the ground that there may be legal defenses available to 
them that are different from or in addition to those available to such 
indemnifying party, in which case the indemnifying party cannot assume the 
control of the defense.  If an indemnifying party assumes the defense of such 
action, the indemnifying parties shall not be liable for any fees or expenses 
of counsel for the indemnified parties incurred thereafter in connection with 
such action except under the circumstances stated above.  In no event shall the 
indemnifying parties be liable for the fees and expenses of more than one 
counsel for all indemnified parties in connection with any one action or 
separate but similar or related actions in the same jurisdiction arising out of 
the same general allegations or circumstances. 
 
                 (d)      Contribution.  If the indemnification provided for in 
this Section 10 is unavailable to or insufficient to hold harmless an 
indemnified party under Section 10(a) or (b) hereof in respect of any losses, 
claims, damages or liabilities (or actions in respect thereof) referred to 
therein, then each indemnifying party shall contribute to the amount paid or 
payable by such indemnified party as a result of such losses, claims, damages 
or liabilities (or actions in respect thereof) in such proportion as is 
appropriate to reflect the relative benefits received by the Company and the 
Selling Stockholder on the one hand and the Agent on the hand from the offering 
of the relevant Shares.  If, however, the allocation provided by the 
immediately preceding sentence is not permitted by applicable law or if the 
indemnified party failed to give the notice required under Section 10(c) hereof 
and such indemnifying party was prejudiced in a material respect by such 
failure, then each indemnifying party shall contribute to such amount paid or 
payable by 
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such indemnified party in such proportion as is appropriate to reflect not only 
such relative benefits but also the relative fault of the Company and the 
Selling Stockholder on the one hand and the Agent on the other hand in 
connection with the statements or omissions that resulted in such losses, 
claims, damages or liabilities (or actions in respect thereof), as well as any 
other relevant equitable considerations.  The relative benefits received by the 
Company and the Selling Stockholder on the one hand and the Agent on the other 
hand shall be deemed to be in the same proportion as the total net proceeds 
from the relevant offering (before deducting expenses received by the Company) 
bear to the total commissions received by the Agent. The relative fault shall 
be determined by reference to, among other things, whether the untrue or 
alleged untrue statement of a material fact or the omission or alleged omission 
to state a material fact relates to information supplied by the Company and the 
Selling Stockholder or the Agent and the parties' relative intent, knowledge, 
access to information and opportunity to correct or prevent such statement or 
omission.  The Company, the Selling Stockholder and the Agent agree that it 
would not be just and equitable if contribution pursuant to this Section 10(d) 
were determined by pro rata allocation or by any other method of allocation 
that does not take account of the equitable considerations referred to above in 
this Section 10(d).  The amount paid or payable by an indemnified party as a 
result of the losses, claims, damages or liabilities (or actions in respect 
thereof) referred to above in this Section 10(d) shall be deemed to include any 
legal or other expenses reasonably incurred by such indemnified party in 
connection with investigating or defending any such action or claim.  No person 
guilty of fraudulent misrepresentation (within the meaning of Section 11(f) of 
the Act) shall be entitled to contribution from any person who was not guilty 
of such fraudulent misrepresentation. 
 
                 11.      Survival of Representations and Warranties and 
Agreements.  The indemnity and other agreements of the Company, the Selling 
Stockholder and the Agent contained in Section 3(f) and 10 hereof and the 
representations, warranties and other statements of the Company and the 
 
 
 
 
 
                                       26 



   27 
Selling Stockholder set forth in this Agreement or made by the Company and the 
Selling Stockholder pursuant to this Agreement shall remain in full force and 
effect, regardless of (a) any termination of this Agreement or any Terms 
Agreement, (b) any investigation made by or one behalf of the Agent or any of 
its controlling persons or by or on behalf of the Company and the Selling 
Stockholder or any of their officers, directors or controlling persons and (c) 
acceptance of delivery of and payment for Shares sold hereunder. 
 
                 12.      Termination.  (a)  Termination of this Agreement. 
This Agreement may be terminated at any time by any party hereto upon the 
giving of written notice of such termination to the other parties hereto 
effective at the close of business on the date such notice is received. 
 
                 (b)      Termination of a Terms Agreement.  The Agent may, by 
notice to the Company and the Selling Stockholder, terminate a Terms Agreement 
if, at any time after the date of this Agreement and at or prior to the 
Settlement Date in respect thereof, (i) a general bank moratorium shall have 
been declared by Federal authorities or authorities in the State of New York or 
Delaware that in the Agent's judgment would materially restrict a free market 
for the Shares, (ii) there shall have occurred any suspension of trading of any 
securities of the Company on any exchange or in any over-the-counter market or 
in securities generally on the NYSE or there shall have been established by the 
NYSE, the PSE, the American Stock Exchange, Inc., the National Association of 
Securities Dealers, Inc. or the Commission, or by any federal or state agency 
or by the decision of any court, any limitations on the prices for such trading 
or any restrictions on the distribution of securities, (iii) there shall have 
occurred any outbreak of hostilities, or escalation thereof, or other national 
or international calamity or crisis, the effect of which on the financial 
markets of the United States shall be as such as to make it impracticable for 
the Agent to enforce contracts for the sale of the Shares, (iv) the Company 
shall have sustained a substantial loss (whether or not covered by insurance) 
by fire, flood, accident or other calamity that renders it impractical to 
consummate the sale of the Shares and the delivery of the Shares by the Agent 
or (v) there shall have occurred a change in financial or economic conditions 
generally the effect of which on the Company or the financial markets in the 
Agent's reasonable judgment is so material and adverse as to make it 
impracticable or inadvisable to consummate the sale and delivery of any Shares 
by the Agent. 
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                 (c)      General.  In the event of any termination under 
Section 12(a) or 12(b) hereof, no party will have any liability to any other 
party hereto, except that (i) the Agent shall be entitled to any commission 
earned in accordance with Section 3(c) hereof, (ii) if at the time of 
termination (A) the Agent shall own any Shares purchased pursuant to a Terms 
Agreement with the intention of reselling them or (B) an offer to purchase any 
of the Shares has been accepted by the Selling Stockholder but the time of 
delivery to the purchaser or his agent of the Shares relating thereto has not 
occurred, the covenants set forth in Sections 6 and 9 hereof shall remain in 
effect until such Shares have been resold or delivered, as the case may be and 
(iii) the covenants set forth in Sections 6(f) and 6(h) hereof, the indemnity 
and contribution agreement set forth in Section 10 hereof and the provisions of 
Sections 11 and 16 hereof shall remain in effect. 
 
                 13.      Notices.  Except as otherwise specifically provided 
herein or in the Procedures, all statements, instructions, requests, notices 
and advances hereunder and under any applicable Terms Agreement shall be in 
writing (or by telephone or telegram if subsequently confirmed in writing), and 
shall be deemed to have been duly given if mailed, delivered or transmitted by 
any standard form of telecommunication to (a) in the case of the Agent, Smith 
Barney Inc., 390 Greenwich Street, New York, New York 10013, Attention: 
Robert G. Leonard, Telefax No.: 212-723-8896, with, in the case of instructions 
given by the Company and the Selling Stockholder pursuant to Section 2(a) or 8 
hereof, copies to Matthew Buten at 388 Greenwich Street, New York, New York 
10013 and Telefax No.: 212-816-7470, and to Daniel E. Sell, Esq. at such  
address, Telefax No.: 212-816-7912, respectively, and (b) in the case of the  
Company and the Selling Stockholder, The Williams Companies, Inc., One  
Williams Center, Tulsa, OK 74172, Attention: J. Furman Lewis, General Counsel,  
Telefax No.: [918-588-2334]. 
 
                 14.      Parties.         This Agreement and any applicable 
Terms Agreement shall inure solely to the benefit of the Company, the Selling 
Stockholder and the Agent and, to the extent provided in Sections 10 and 11 
hereof, to any officer or director of the Company and the Selling Stockholder 
or to any person who controls the Company and the Selling Stockholder or the 
Agent, and their respective successors.  No other person, partnership, 
association or corporation shall acquire or have any right under or by virtue 
of this Agreement or any Terms Agreement.  The term "successors" shall not 
include any purchaser of any Shares merely because of such purchase.  The 
respective rights and obligations of 
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the Company, the Selling Stockholder and the Agent hereunder may not be 
assigned, transferred or contracted to another. 
 
                 15.      Arm's Length Dealing.  This Agreement and any 
applicable Terms Agreement have been negotiated at arm's length between the 
Agent, the Company and the Selling Stockholder, which regularly issues and 
sells securities in the public markets through investment bankers, and the 
relationship created hereby or thereby is not intended to be one of customer 
and member as the term "customer" is used in the provisions pertaining to the 
protection of customers of the articles, bylaws, rules, regulations and 
policies of the NYSE or the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. 
 
                 16.      Governing Law.  This Agreement and any Terms 
Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the 
State of New York applicable to contracts made and to be performed within the 
State of New York. 
 
                 17.      Captions.  Captions to Sections of this Agreement  
are included for convenience of reference only and shall not constitute a part 
of this Agreement for any other purpose or in any way affect the meaning of any 
provisions of this Agreement. 
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                 If the foregoing is in accordance with your understanding of 
our agreement, please sign and return to the Company and the Selling 
Stockholder a counterpart hereof, whereupon this instrument along with all 
counterparts will become a binding agreement between the Agent, the Company and 
the Selling Stockholder in accordance with its terms. 
 
 
                                        Very truly yours, 
                                         
                                         
                                        THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
                                         
                                         
                                        By                             
                                           --------------------------- 
                                           Title: 
                                         
                                         
                                        WILLIAMS HOLDINGS OF DELAWARE, 
                                          INC. 
                                         
                                         
                                        By  
                                           --------------------------- 
                                           Title: 
 
Confirmed, accepted and agreed, 
as of the date first above written: 
 
SMITH BARNEY INC. 
 
 
By  
   ------------------------------ 
   Title: 
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                                                                       EXHIBIT A 
 
 
 
                          THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
 
                       1,197,618  Shares of Common Stock 
 
                      WILLIAMS HOLDINGS OF DELAWARE, INC. 
                              Selling Stockholder 
 
 
 
                    Commencement of Offers and Solicitations 
 
 
 
                                                          _______________, 1995 
 
 
SMITH BARNEY INC. 
388 Greenwich Street 
New York, New York  10013 
 
Ladies and Gentlemen: 
 
                 Pursuant to Section 2(a) of the Sales Agency Agreement, dated 
September __, 1995, between The Williams Companies, Inc. (the "Company"), 
Williams Holdings of Delaware, Inc. (the "Selling Stockholder") and you (the 
"Sales Agency Agreement") and the additional terms set forth below, the Selling 
Stockholder hereby instructs you to commence solicitations of offers to 
purchase, and offers for the sale of, up to the amount of shares of the 
Company's Common Stock set forth above, or such other amount as shall be agreed 
upon by the Selling Stockholder and you, in accordance with the terms and 
conditions of the Sales Agency Agreement and the instructions (including volume 
and price parameters) of authorized representatives of the Selling Stockholder 
delivered in accordance with the Procedures (as defined in the Sales Agency 
Agreement). 
 
                 The Company and the Selling Stockholder reserve the right, in 
their sole discretion, to instruct you, at any time and from time to time after 
the date hereof, to suspend such solicitations and sales for any period of time 
or 
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permanently in accordance with the provisions of the Sales Agency Agreement. 
 
 
                                        THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
                                         
                                         
                                         
                                        By                         
                                           ----------------------- 
                                           Title: 
                                         
                                         
                                        WILLIAMS HOLDINGS OF DELAWARE, 
                                          INC. 
                                         
                                         
                                        By  
                                           ----------------------- 
                                           Title: 
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                                                                       EXHIBIT B 
 
 
 
                          THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
                        [      ] Shares of Common Stock 
 
                      WILLIAMS HOLDINGS OF DELAWARE, INC. 
                              Selling Stockholder 
 
 
 
                                Terms Agreement 
 
 
 
                                                            _____________, 1995 
 
 
 
SMITH BARNEY INC. 
388 Greenwich Street 
New York, New York  10013 
 
Ladies and Gentlemen: 
 
                 Pursuant to the terms and conditions set forth in the Sales 
Agency Agreement, dated September __, 1995, between The Williams Companies, 
Inc. (the "Company"), Williams Holdings of Delaware, Inc. (the "Selling 
Stockholder") and you (the "Sales Agency Agreement") and the additional terms 
set forth below, you agree to purchase ______shares of the Company's Common 
Stock (the "Shares") from the Selling Stockholder. 
 
         Purchase Price per Share: 
 
 
         Public Offering Price per Share: 
 
 
         Settlement Date and Time: 
 
 
         Form of Settlement: 
 
 
         Additional Terms: 
 
If agreed to by you, the Company and the Selling Stockholder prior to the 
execution hereof:  The Company will not, 
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between the date hereof and the Settlement Date and Time set forth above, 
without your prior consent, offer or sell, or enter into any agreement to sell, 
any of its Common Stock, [except pursuant to the Company's Stock Purchase 
Plan.] 
 
[Indicate whether the Company and the Selling Stockholder authorizes you to 
utilize a selling or dealer group in connection with the resale of the Shares 
as required by Section 2(a) of the Sales Agency Agreement.] 
 
[Indicate whether the legal opinion, accountant's letter and/or the officer's 
certificate described in Sections 7(b), 7(c), 7(d) and 7(e), respectively, of 
the Sales Agency Agreement will or will not be required.] 
 
 
                                           THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
 
 
 
                                           By                              
                                              ---------------------------- 
                                              Title: 
 
 
                                           WILLIAMS HOLDINGS OF 
                                             DELAWARE, INC. 
 
 
                                           By                              
                                              ---------------------------- 
                                              Title: 
 
 
Confirmed, accepted and agreed, 
  as of the date first above written: 
 
SMITH BARNEY INC. 
 
 
 
By 
   ----------------------------- 
   Title: 
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                                                                       EXHIBIT C 
 
 
 
 
                          THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
 
                       WILLIAMS HOLDINGS OF DELAWARE, INC 
                             (Selling Stockholder) 
 
 
                            Common Stock Procedures 
 
 
 
                 Pursuant to the Sales Agency Agreement dated as of September 
__, 1995 (the "Sales Agency Agreement") between The Williams Companies, Inc. 
(the "Company"), Williams Holdings of Delaware, Inc. (the "Selling 
Stockholder") and Smith Barney Inc. as exclusive sales agent ("Smith Barney"), 
up to 1,197,618 shares of the Company's common stock are being offered and 
sold.  Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined herein shall 
have the meanings ascribed to them in the Sales Agency Agreement. 
 
                 The Shares have been registered with the Commission under the 
Act.  _________________, acts as transfer agent and registrar for the Common 
Stock (together with any successor transfer agent or registrar, the "Transfer 
Agent"). 
 
                 Administrative procedures and specific terms of the offering 
are explained below.  Administrative responsibilities will be handled for the 
Selling Stockholder by its Corporate Finance Department; accountable document 
control and record-keeping responsibilities will be performed by the Selling 
Stockholder's Corporate Cash Management Department. 
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 I.            Acceptance of              The Selling Stockholder will have the sole right to give 
               Orders;                    orders to sell, and accept offers to purchase, Shares. 
               Authorized                 Instructions regarding offers and sales of Shares will be 
               Persons:                   given for the Selling Stockholder by __________, or by 
                                          another specifically named authorized representative of 
                                          the Selling Stockholder.  Such instructions will be 
                                          accepted at Smith Barney by Robert G. Leonard or Neil C. Kearns,  
                                          or by another specifically named authorized representative of 
                                          Smith Barney.  Offers and sales of the Shares will be made 
                                          under volume and price parameters and with such 
                                          commissions as agreed upon between the Selling Stockholder 
                                          and Smith Barney.  Offers not complying with such terms 
                                          will be communicated telephonically prior to execution to 
                                          the authorized representative of the Selling Stockholder, 
                                          including specific prices on "block" transactions.  The 
                                          Selling Stockholder may reject any offer to purchase 
                                          Shares in whole or in part.  Smith Barney may reject any 
                                          offer to purchase Shares in whole or in part in the 
                                          reasonable exercise of its discretion. 
 
 II.           Settlement:                Settlement will be as specified in Section 4 of the Sales 
                                          Agency Agreement unless another time, place of method of 
                                          settlement (e.g., same day for "cash" sales) is mutually 
                                          agreed upon by authorized representatives of Smith Barney 
                                          and the Selling Stockholder. 
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 III.          Denominations:             A single certificate evidencing the Shares for each day's 
                                          transactions will be delivered unless other instructions 
                                          are given to the Selling Stockholder by Smith Barney at 
                                          least [48] hours prior to the Settlement Date.  Such 
                                          certificate will be registered in the name of "Smith 
                                          Barney Inc." unless otherwise directed by Smith Barney at 
                                          least 48 hours prior to the Settlement Date. 
 
 IV.           Details for                With regard to Shares sold by the Selling Stockholder 
               Settlement:                through the Agent, as agent, on any day, Smith Barney will 
                                          advise the Selling Stockholder of the key details of any 
                                          transactions that take place by the end of such day. 
 
                                          Smith Barney will communicate the following key details to 
                                          the Selling Stockholder's [Corporate Cash Management 
                                          Department] by telephone (promptly confirmed by facsimile 
                                          transmission): 
 
                                          1.       The number of Shares sold. 
 
                                          2.       The prices at which Shares were sold. 
 
                                          3.       The commission payable to Smith Barney by the 
                                                   Selling Stockholder . 
 
                                          4.       Other applicable charges, such as transfer taxes 
                                                   and fees of the Commission. 
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                                          5.       The net proceeds payable to the Selling 
                                                   Stockholder. 
 
                                          6.       The Settlement Date or Dates. 
 
                                          7.       Method of settlement (whether Shares will be 
                                                   represented by a global security registered in 
                                                   the name of a nominee of The Depository Trust 
                                                   Company ("DTC") or a certificate issued in 
                                                   definitive form). 
 
                                          8.       The names and addresses of registered owners of 
                                                   certificates evidencing the Shares if other than 
                                                   Smith Barney. 
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                                          The certificate or certificates evidencing the Shares may 
                                          be obtained by Smith Barney one Business Day prior to the 
                                          Settlement Date at the offices of DTC, or such other 
                                          offices as shall be agreed upon by the Selling Stockholder 
                                          and Smith Barney, against delivery of a trust receipt.  On 
                                          the Settlement Date such certificate or certificates will 
                                          be released to Smith Barney.  Simultaneously therewith 
                                          Smith Barney will transfer to the Selling Stockholder's 
                                          account at such institution as the Selling Stockholder may 
                                          direct the amount to be paid to the Selling Stockholder in 
                                          accordance with the Sales Agency Agreement. 
 
 
 V.            Confirmation:              For each order to purchase Shares solicited by the Agent 
                                          and accepted by or on behalf of the Selling Stockholder, 
                                          Smith Barney will issue a written confirmation by 
                                          facsimile transmission to Williams Holdings of Delaware, 
                                          Inc., One Williams Center, Tulsa, Oklahoma 74172, 
                                          Attention: __________, containing the key details listed 
                                          above. 
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 VI.           Certificate                The Selling Stockholder will deliver certificates 
               Deliveries:                evidencing the Shares to Smith Barney only against payment 
                                          therefor as specified in Section 4 of the Sales Agency 
                                          Agreement and as set forth in the last paragraph of 
                                          "Details for Settlement" under Part IV of these 
                                          Procedures.  See "Delivery of Prospectus" under Part IX of 
                                          these Procedures as to the requirement to deliver a 
                                          current Prospectus with sales transactions. 
 
 VII.          Fails:                     Failure of payment due will be subject to the regulations 
                                          and rules of the NYSE or the PSE, as applicable, and the 
                                          provisions of Section 2(a) of the Sales Agency Agreement. 
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 VIII.         Suspension of              The Selling Stockholder may instruct Smith Barney to 
               Solicitation;              commence or suspend solicitations of offers to purchase, 
               Amendment or               and offers for the sale of, Shares at any time in 
               Supplement:                accordance with the Sales Agency Agreement.  Upon receipt 
                                          of such instructions to suspend, Smith Barney will 
                                          forthwith suspend such activities until such time as the 
                                          Selling Stockholder has advised Smith Barney that such 
                                          activities may be resumed.  If the Selling Stockholder 
                                          decides to amend or supplement the Registration Statement 
                                          or the Prospectus, it will promptly advise Smith Barney 
                                          and will furnish Smith Barney with the proposed amendment 
                                          or supplement as provided in the Sales Agency Agreement. 
                                          In the event that at the time Smith Barney suspends such 
                                          activities there shall be any sales not yet settled 
                                          outstanding, the Selling Stockholder will, consistent with 
                                          its obligations under the Sales Agency Agreement, promptly 
                                          advise Smith Barney whether such sales may be settled and 
                                          whether copies of the Prospectus as in effect at the time 
                                          of the suspension may be delivered in connection with the 
                                          settlement of such sales. 
 
                                          Smith Barney shall have the right in its sole discretion, 
                                          upon notice thereof to the Selling Stockholder, to 
                                          commence or suspend at any time offers to sell and 
                                          solicitations of offers to buy the Shares. 
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 IX.           Delivery of                Prior to any auction market sales of Shares on the NYSE or 
               Prospectus:                the PSE, copies of the Prospectus as most recently amended 
                                          or supplemented must be filed with such Exchange pursuant 
                                          to Rule 153 of the Regulations under the Act.  A copy of 
                                          the Prospectus as most recently amended or supplemented 
                                          must also accompany each written confirmation of a sale of 
                                          Shares by Smith Barney as agent to a customer of Smith 
                                          Barney, or of a sale of Shares by Smith Barney, or of a 
                                          sale of Shares by Smith Barney as principal, in each case 
                                          otherwise than in the auction market.  As used above, the 
                                          term Prospectus does not include any Incorporated 
                                          Documents. 
 
 X.            Payment of                 Smith Barney will send a written confirmation by facsimile 
               Selling                    transmission to the Selling Stockholder with respect to 
               Commissions                each transaction setting forth the selling commissions 
               and Transfer               and transfer taxes payable in connection therewith.  Such 
               Taxes                      amounts are obligations of the Selling Stockholder and will  
                                          be paid by the Selling Stockholder to the Agent in 
                                          New York Clearing House (next day) funds on the applicable 
                                          Settlement Date or, if agreed upon by the Selling Stockholder 
                                          and the Agent, will be "netted" against proceeds paid to 
                                          the Selling Stockholder on the applicable Settlement Date. 
 
 XI.           Advertising                The Selling Stockholder will determine with Smith Barney 
               Costs:                     the amount of advertising that may be appropriate in 
                                          offering the Common Stock.  Advertising expenses will be 
                                          paid by the Selling Stockholder. 
 



   43 
                                                                       EXHIBIT D 
 
 
 
 
                          THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
 
                      [WILLIAMS HOLDINGS OF DELAWARE, INC. 
                             (Selling Stockholder)] 
 
                        1,197,618 Shares of Common Stock 
 
 
                     Suspension of Offers and Solicitations 
 
 
 
 
                                                           _______________, 1995 
 
 
 
SMITH BARNEY INC. 
388 Greenwich Street 
New York, New York  10013 
 
Ladies and Gentlemen: 
 
                 Pursuant to Section 8 of the Sales Agency Agreement, dated 
September __, 1995, between The Williams Companies, Inc. (the "Company"), 
Williams Holdings of Delaware, Inc. (the "Selling Stockholder") and you (the 
"Sales Agency Agreement") and the additional terms set forth below, the Company 
and the Selling Stockholder hereby instructs you to suspend solicitations of 
offers to purchase, and offers for the sale of, the amount of shares of the 
Company's Common Stock set forth above, or such other amount as may be agreed 
upon by the Company, the Selling Stockholder and you (the "Shares"), in 
accordance with the terms and conditions of the Sales Agency Agreement.  The 
Company and the Selling Stockholder understands that at the date hereof you 
do not own any shares of the Company's Common Stock purchased as principal that 
are held for resale to others in accordance with the terms of the Sales Agency 
Agreement. 
 
                 [In the event that at such time there shall be any sales of 
the Shares by the Selling Stockholder not yet settled outstanding, indicate 
whether such sales may be settled and whether the Prospectus (as defined in the 
Sales Agency Agreement), as then in effect, may be delivered in 
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connection with the settlement of such sales.  If the Selling Stockholder 
determines that such sales may not be settled or that such Prospectus may not 
be so delivered, indicate that the Agent will use its best efforts to arrange 
for the cancellation of such sales, but the Selling Stockholder and the Company 
shall have the sole responsibility for, and shall hold the Agent harmless from, 
any losses, claims, damages or liabilities (and expenses in connection 
therewith) that may result from the inability to make settlement of such 
sales.] 
 
                 After giving effect to the sales of the Shares pursuant to the 
Sales Agency Agreement at or prior to the date hereof, the amount of shares of 
the Company's Common Stock that has not been offered and sold pursuant to the 
Sales Agency Agreement is ________ shares. 
 
                 The Company and the Selling Stockholder reserve the right, 
in their sole discretion, to instruct you, at any time and from time to time 
after the date hereof, to commence such solicitations and sales for any period 
of time in accordance with the provisions of the Sales Agency Agreement. 
 
                 Please acknowledge that at the date hereof you do not own any 
Shares (as defined in the Sales Agency Agreement) purchased as principal that 
are held for resale to others in accordance with the terms of the Sales Agency 
Agreement by signing and returning to the Company and the Selling Stockholder a 
counterpart hereof. 
 
 
                                        THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
                                         
                                         
                                         
                                        By                          
                                           ------------------------ 
                                           Title: 
                                         
                                         
                                        WILLIAMS HOLDINGS OF DELAWARE, 
                                          INC. 
                                         
                                         
                                        By  
                                           ------------------------ 
                                           Title: 
 
 
 
 
 
                                       2 
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Acknowledged, as of the date 
  first above written: 
 
 
SMITH BARNEY INC. 
 
 
 
By  
   ------------------------- 
   Title: 
 
 
 
 
 
                                       3 
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                                                                    EXHIBIT 5.1 
 
 
                  [THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. LETTERHEAD] 
 
 
 
 
                                                 September 22, 1995 
 
 
 
The Williams Companies, Inc. 
One Williams Center 
Tulsa, OK  74172 
 
Gentlemen: 
 
The Williams Companies, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Williams"), has filed a 
Registration Statement on Form S-3 under the Securities Act of 1933, as 
amended, (the "Act") in connection with the proposed sale of up to 1,197,618 
shares of Common Stock (par value $1.00 per share) of Williams and accompanying 
Preferred Stock purchase rights ("Shares"), by Williams Holdings of Delaware, 
Inc. (the "Selling Stockholder"), a wholly-owned subsidiary of Williams. 
 
 
As General Counsel of Williams and as counsel for the Selling Stockholder, I 
have examined the corporate proceedings and such other legal matters as I 
deemed relevant to the registration and sale of the Shares. Based on such 
examination, it is my opinion that when the Shares have been registered and 
sold by the Selling Stockholder, the Shares will be legally issued, fully paid 
and nonassessable. 
 
I do not find it necessary for the purpose of this opinion, and, accordingly, do 
not purport to cover herein, the application of the "Blue Sky" or securities 
law of various states to offers or sales of the Shares. 
 
I hereby consent to the filing of this opinion as an exhibit to the 
Registration Statement and to the references to the undersigned in such 
Registration Statement. In giving this consent, I do not concede that I am an 
expert within the meaning of the Act or the rules and regulations thereunder, 
or that this consent is required by Section 7 of the Act. 
 
                                      Very truly yours, 
 
                                      /s/ J. FURMAN LEWIS 
 
                                      J. Furman Lewis 
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                                                                 EXHIBIT 23.1 
 
 
 
                       CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT AUDITORS 
 
 
 
We consent to the reference to our firm under the caption "Experts" in the 
Registration Statement on Form S-3 and related Prospectus of The Williams 
Companies, Inc. for the registration of 1,197,618 shares of its common stock 
and to the incorporation by reference therein of our report dated February 10, 
1995, with respect to the consolidated financial statements and schedules of 
The Williams Companies, Inc. included in its Annual Report (Form 10-K) for the 
year ended December 31, 1994, filed with the Securities and Exchange 
Commission. 
 
 
                                                     /s/ ERNST & YOUNG LLP 
                                                         ERNST & YOUNG LLP 
 
Tulsa, Oklahoma 
September 21, 1995 
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                                                                    EXHIBIT 24.1 
  
                          THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
  
                               POWER OF ATTORNEY 
  
     KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS that each of the undersigned individuals, in 
their capacity as a director or officer, or both, as hereinafter set forth below 
their signature, of THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC., a Delaware corporation 
("Williams"), does hereby constitute and appoint J. FURMAN LEWIS, BOBBY E. POTTS 
and DAVID M. HIGBEE their true and lawful attorneys and each of them (with full 
power to act without the others) their true and lawful attorneys for them and in 
their name and in their capacity as a director or officer, or both, of Williams, 
as hereinafter set forth below their signature, to sign a registration statement 
on Form S-3 for the registration of one million one hundred ninety-seven 
thousand six hundred eighteen (1,197,618) shares of Common Stock of the Company 
to be offered for sale by Williams Holdings of Delaware, Inc., a wholly-owned 
subsidiary of the Company, and any and all amendments to said registration 
statement and any and all instruments necessary or incidental in connection 
therewith; and 
  
     THAT the undersigned Williams does hereby constitute and appoint J. FURMAN 
LEWIS, BOBBY E. POTTS and DAVID M. HIGBEE its true and lawful attorneys and each 
of them (with full power to act without the others) its true and lawful attorney 
for it and in its name and on its behalf to sign said registration statement and 
any and all amendments thereto and any and all instruments necessary or 
incidental in connection therewith. 
  
     Each of said attorneys shall have full power of substitution and 
resubstitution, and said attorneys or any of them or any substitute appointed by 
any of them hereunder shall have full power and authority to do and perform in 
the name and on behalf of each of the undersigned, in any and all capacities, 
every act whatsoever requisite or necessary to be done in the premises, as fully 
to all intents and purposes as each of the undersigned might or could do in 
person, the undersigned hereby ratifying and approving the acts of said 
attorneys or any of them or of any such substitute pursuant hereto. 
  
     IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned have executed this instrument, all as 
of the 10th day of July, 1995. 
  
 
                                               
         /s/  KEITH E. BAILEY                             /s/  JACK D. McCARTHY 
              Keith E. Bailey                                  Jack D. McCarthy 
      Chairman of the Board, President                      Senior Vice President 
        and Chief Executive Officer                     (Principal Financial Officer) 
       (Principal Executive Officer) 
 
  
                            /s/  GARY R. BELITZ 
                                 Gary R. Belitz 
                                   Controller 
                         (Principal Accounting Officer) 
  
 
                                               
        /s/  HAROLD W. ANDERSEN                           /s/  RALPH E. BAILEY 
             Harold W. Andersen                                Ralph E. Bailey 
                  Director                                         Director 
 
           /s/  GLENN A. COX                            /s/  THOMAS H. CRUIKSHANK 
                Glenn A. Cox                                 Thomas H. Cruikshank 
                  Director                                         Director 
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         /s/  ERVIN S. DUGGAN                           /s/  PATRICIA L. HIGGINS 
              Ervin S. Duggan                                Patricia L. Higgins 
                  Director                                         Director 
 
       /s/  ROBERT J. LaFORTUNE                            /s/  JAMES C. LEWIS 
            Robert J. LaFortune                                 James C. Lewis 
                  Director                                         Director 
 
       /s/  JACK A. MacALLISTER                           /s/  JAMES A. McCLURE 
            Jack A. MacAllister                                James A. McClure 
                  Director                                         Director 
 
         /s/  PETER C. MEINIG                                /s/  KAY A. ORR 
              Peter C. Meinig                                     Kay A. Orr 
                  Director                                         Director 
 
         /s/  GORDON R. PARKER                           /s/  JOSEPH H. WILLIAMS 
              Gordon R. Parker                                Joseph H. Williams 
                  Director                                         Director 
 
                                                         THE WILLIAMS COMPANIES, INC. 
 
                                                       By /s/  J. FURMAN LEWIS 
                                                               J. Furman Lewis 
                                                            Senior Vice President 
 
     ATTEST: 
 
         /s/  DAVID M. HIGBEE 
              David M. Higbee 
                 Secretary 
 


